



Implementing Local Cycling Policies Barriers and Success Factors in Gothenburg

Master's Thesis in the Master's Program Industrial Ecology

ADRIEN MOYSSET

Department of Technology Management and Economics Division of Science, Technology and Society CHALMERS UNIVERSITY OF TECHNOLOGY Gothenburg, Sweden 2018 Report No. E 2018:065

Implementing Local Cycling Policies Barriers and Success Factors in Gothenburg

ADRIEN MOYSSET

Examiner, Chalmers: Per Lundin Supervisor, Chalmers: Martin Emanuel Supervisor, Trivector: Annika Nilsson

Department of Technology Management and Economics Division of Science, Technology and Society CHALMERS UNIVERSITY OF TECHNOLOGY

Gothenburg, Sweden 2018

Implementing Local Cycling Policies Barriers and Success Factors in Gothenburg

ADRIEN MOYSSET

© ADRIEN MOYSSET, 2018.

Master's Thesis E 2018:065

Department of Technology Management and Economics Division of Science, Technology and Society Chalmers University of Technology SE-412 96 Gothenburg, Sweden Telephone: + 46 (0)31-772 1000

Cover: A bicycle with a view of Gothenburg in the background.

Chalmers Reproservice Gothenburg, Sweden 2018

Abstract

Gothenburg is growing. There is a need to ensure that the transportation system functions. The city has ambitions of promoting cycling and other sustainable modes of transport. Two goals have been set for cycling. The number of cyclists should increase by three times and 75% of the people in Gothenburg should think that the city is a cycling friendly city by 2025. The purpose of this thesis is to investigate how cycling policies are implemented in Gothenburg. A theoretical framework of two orientations of implementation theory is used. The implementation theories are named top-down and bottom-up. Opportunities and barriers for successful policy implementation have been investigated. They are based on the city's strategic documents and interviews performed with politicians, officials and managers working for the municipality, and a cycling activist from a cycling interest group. Using a top-down lens, strategic documents have been analysed as a way of understanding how policies are supposed to be implemented. Thematic areas have been identified from the interviews and analysed in relation to the strategic documents. This method has allowed the combination of the two orientations of implementation theory.

The results show that the implementation process for cycling measures is mainly run by individual actors. Cycling is not integrated in the strategic city planning. Difficulties seem to arise when urban space is to be reallocated from the car to the bicycle. The goal of the city is to increase all of the sustainable modes of transport, i.e. walking, cycling, and public transportation. Local individual actors focus on different transport modes, which invites for conflicts when prioritizations are to be made. Moreover, common strategies and visions for cycling are lacking between actors within the municipality. They are also lacking between municipal and non-municipal actors.

The analysis show that the implementation process is guided by the city's strategic documents containing goals, measures, strategies, and principles. This can be regarded as a top-down structure. Moreover, laws and regulations, existing knowledge, support of interest groups and sovereigns, is further part of the top-down base. Bottom-up tendencies identified are project-specific solutions. They are produced based on the level of interest and knowledge of planners. An existing cycling group and individual officials gather inspiration and knowledge from other cities and share knowledge. They do so both internally at the Urban Transport Administration and externally, in cycling networks. Furthermore, officials are experimenting with new measures, in order to change existing regulations. The implementation process is continuously developed by following-up and evaluating implemented measures.

Several conclusions can be drawn. There is a need to find common visions for all involved actors. In early processes, cycling should be part of the strategic city planning, rather than being dependent on individual actors. A continuous political will is necessary locally and nationally to ensure that cycling is taken seriously. Moreover, the implementation process needs to continue to be dynamic in order to find new, innovative measures.

Keywords: Cycling, Implementation theory, Top-down implementation, Bottom-up implementation, Policy implementation, Sustainable transport

Acknowledgements

I would like to thank my examiner, Per Lundin from Chalmers, for believing in the thesis, and my supervisors Martin Emanuel from Chalmers and Annika Nilsson from Trivector, for their continuous support and feedback throughout the process.

Moreover, I would like to show my appreciation to Trivector and its employees for being welcoming, supportive, and for providing office space.

I would also like to thank all the interviewees for sharing their insights and making this thesis possible.

Lastly, I would like to thank my mother and my sister for always believing in me and supporting me, and without whom I would not have completed this thesis.

Adrien Moysset, Gothenburg, 2018

Table of Contents

ABSTRACT	I
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	III
TABLE OF CONTENTS	v
LIST OF FIGURES	. VII
LIST OF TABLES	VIII
WODDI IST	
	1۸
1. INTRODUCTION	1
1.1. BACKGROUND	1
1.2. AIM & OBJECTIVES	2
1.3. LIMITATIONS	2
1.4. METHODOLOGY	2
1.5. OUTLINE OF THE THESIS	4
2. POLICY IMPLEMENTATION	5
2.1. IMPLEMENTATION THEORY	5
2.1.1. The top-down approach	5
2.1.2. The bottom-up approach	6
2.1.3. Implementation from a bidirectional perspective	7
2.2. IMPLEMENTATION AND CYCLING	7
2.2.1. What cycling measures to implement	7
2.2.2. How to implement cycling measures	8
3. PLANNING OF CYCLING IN GOTHENBURG	10
3.1. CYCLING TOWARDS SUSTAINABILITY IN GOTHENBURG	10
3.2. THE MUNICIPAL PLANNING PROCESS	11
3.2.1. Planning and building act (Plan- och bygglagen, PBL)	11
3.2.2. Laws & regulations	11
<i>3.2.3. The technical handbook</i>	11
3.3. ACTORS IN GOTHENBURG INVOLVED IN THE PLANNING PROCESS	12
3.3.1 Trafikkontoret & the urban transport committee	12
3.3.2. Stadsbyggnadskontoret	14
3.3.3. Fastighetskontoret	14
5.5.4. Park- och halurjorvallningen	14 1Л
3 3 5 Västra Götalandsregionen (VGR)	14 14
3 3 6 Götehorgsregionens kommunalförhund (GR)	
3.4. COOPERATION IN GOTHENBURG	15
3.4.1. Cooperation for new cycling projects	15
3.4.2. Cooperation for developing the local transport system	15

4. DOCUMENT REVIEW & ANALYSIS	16
4.1. COMPREHENSIVE PLAN	17
4.2. TRANSPORT STRATEGY	19
4.3. DEVELOPMENT PLANNING STRATEGY	22
4.4. CYCLING PROGRAM	23
4.5. PARKING POLICY	27
4.6. ROAD SAFETY PROGRAM 2010-2020	29
4.7. INTEGRATED DOCUMENT ANALYSIS	30
4.7.1. Support of the documents	30
4.7.2. Status of the bicycle in comparison to other transport modes	30
4.7.3. Implementation process and measures	31
5. INTERVIEW RESULTS	32
5.1. Cycling measures	32
5.2. STATUS OF THE BICYCLE IN RELATION TO THE CAR	36
5.3. PROMOTING CYCLING, WALKING, AND PUBLIC TRANSPORTATION	37
5.3.1. Public transportation and cycling	37
5.3.2. Creating an attractive and pleasant city for pedestrians, and cycling	39
5.4. COMBINING HOUSING AND INFRASTRUCTURE DEVELOPMENT	40
5.5. APPROACHING THE GOALS FOR CYCLING DIFFERENTLY	42
5.6. KNOWLEDGE AND SUPPORT	44
6. DISCUSSION	48
6.1 DISCUSSION OF METHOD, DELIMITATION, AND RECOMMENDATIONS FOR FUTURE ST	UDIES
6.2. DISCUSSION OF THE TOP-DOWN AND BOTTOM-UP APPROACH	
6.2.1. Top-down implementation	49
6.2.2. Bottom-up implementation	52
6.2.3. Implementation from a bidirectional perspective	54
7. CONCLUSIONS	56
REFERENCES	58
APPENDIX A – INTERVIEW GUIDE	65

List of Figures

FIGURE 1: METHOD USED IN THIS THESIS.	3
FIGURE 2: COMMUTING CYCLING NETWORK IN BLUE, OVERALL CYCLING NETWORK IN GREEN AND OVERALL CYCLING NETWORK TO BE BUILT IN ORANGE. THIS IS NOT AN EXPANSION PLAN, BUT REQUIREMENTS FOR HOW THE CYCLING NETWORK SHOULD BE IMPROVED (TRAFIKKONTORET, 2015:40).	10
FIGURE 3: THE ORGANIZATIONAL STRUCTURE OF TRAFIKKONTORET (TRAFIKKONTORET, 2018A). TRAFIKKONTORET WILL CHANGE ITS ORGANIZATIONAL STRUCTURE DURING THE SUMMER OF 2018.	12
FIGURE 4: THE PROCESS FOR THE CITIES AND REINVESTMENTS/ REARMAMENT (TRAFIKKONTORET, 2016).	13
FIGURE 5: OVERVIEW OF THE REVIEWED DOCUMENTS AND THEIR CORRELATION TO EACH OTHER.	16
FIGURE 6: EFFECT TARGET FOR THE NUMBER OF TRIPS FOR DIFFERENT TRANSPORT MODES IN GOTHENBURG (TRAFIKKONTORET, 2014:41).	20
FIGURE 7: FOUR AREAS FOR MEASURES ARE PRESENTED TO CREATE AN ATTRACTIVE CYCLING CITY, ACCORDING TO THE CYCLING PROGRAM; INFRASTRUCTURE, OPERATION AND MAINTENANCE, SUPPORT AND SERVICES, AND COMMUNICATION (TRAFIKKONTORET, 2015:19).	24
FIGURE 8: GOALS PRESENTED IN THE PARKING POLICY (ENGLISH PICTURE TAKEN FROM THE TRANSPORT STRATEGY) (TRAFIKKONTORET, 2014:49)	28

List of Tables

TABLE 1: LIST OF INTERVIEWEES.	4
--------------------------------	---

Wordlist

Glossary:	
English	Swedish
Accessibility	Tillgänglighet
Area regulation	Områdesbestämmelser
Building permit	Bygglov
Cycling speed areas	Cykelfartsgator
Cycling crossing	Cykelöverfart
Cycling passage	Cykelpassage
Local plan	Detaljplan
Implementation	Implementering
Mobility – The ease of moving in traffic	Framkomlighet
Mobility (mobilitet) – Being mobile and not	Mobilitet
dependent on a specific transport mode	
Stakeholder	Aktör/ intressent

Swedish Handlingsplan Översiktsplan

Plan- och bygglagen (PBL) Teknisk handbok

Translation of names of documents: English

English
Action plan
Comprehensive plan
Planning and building act
Technical guide

Translation of names:	
English	Swedish
Building committee	Byggnadsnämnd
City council	Kommunfullmäktige
County administrative board	Länsstyrelse
District administrations	Stadsdelsförvaltningar
Local federation of Gothenburg	Göteborgsregionens kommunalförbund (GR)
Parking company	Parkeringsbolaget
Urban transport committee	Trafiknämnd

Translation of Swedish names used in this thesis:

Swedish	English
Stadsbyggnadskontoret	Urban Planning Administration in the City of Gothenburg
Fastighetskontoret	Real Estate Administration in the City of Gothenburg
Trafikkontoret	Urban Transport Administration in the City of Gothenburg
Trafikverket	Swedish Transport Administration
Västtrafik	The public transport company in Gothenburg

1. Introduction

The intent of this chapter is to give a short introduction to the thesis, as well as presenting the aim and objectives, limitations, specification of issue, and the method used. In the end of the chapter, an outline of the thesis is presented.

1.1. Background

Transport is in many ways vital for a city to function properly. People need to be able to move around, as well as it is necessary for the delivery of goods. Despite the benefits, transport systems cause negative impact in many ways, such as greenhouse gas emissions, congestion, local air pollution and traffic safety (van Nunen et.al., 2011). As urbanization will continue to increase (United Nations, 2014), cities will remain the most impacted by transports, as it is in cities where most people live and where there is most traffic. There is a need to rethink the idea of the car-based society largely established by traffic planners in Sweden during the 1950s and 1960s (Lundin, 2008), and which have continued to form the cities we live in today.

In order to achieve a sustainable transport system, it is necessary to understand what sustainable development is. The most well-known definition of it is the one presented by Brundtland in 1987: "Sustainable development seeks to meet the needs and aspirations of the present without compromising the ability to meet those of the future" (Brundtland, 1987). Achieving sustainability further means taking into account environmental, social, and economic aspects of sustainability. The overall goal for transportation in Sweden is to ensure that it is economically effective and sustainable in the long term for both the citizens and the trade and industry sector. Moreover, specific goals have been decided, meaning that focus should be on accessibility, safety, environment, and health (Regeringskansliet, 2017).

One possible solution to the many negative impacts that today's transport system is causing is cycling. Several cities have acknowledged cycling as a viable and sustainable transport mode, such as Amsterdam and Copenhagen. In recent years, cities without the same strong history for cycling, such as London, New York City and Barcelona, have begun to improve their transport systems for cyclists (Fishman, 2016). The benefits of reducing car use to the benefit of cycling are many. Reduced greenhouse gas emissions, air pollution and congestion, less material use, economical affordable in relation to the car, thus also socially equitable, and it is positive for people's health (Pucher & Buehler, 2014). Hence, increased cycling is beneficial for all three pillars of sustainability; environmental, economic, and social (Pucher & Buehler, 2014).

Gothenburg, Sweden, is a city with ambitions on increasing the number of cyclists and making the city cycling friendly. In 2015, the city released a new cycling program (Trafikkontoret, 2015), with the vision to create a city easily accessible for all where the bicycle is a competitive transport mode. The goals presented in the program are that in 2025, three times as many trips should be made by bicycle in the city compared to 2011. The goal is thus to increase the share from 6% in 2011 to 12% in 2025. Moreover, three out of four should think that the city is a cycle friendly city in 2025.

In order for a city to increase cycling as a modal share, different aspects are important to consider, such as people's attitude to cycling, traffic safety (Banister, 1990), the attractiveness of the bicycle in relation to the car and bicycle infrastructure (Ekblad et.al., 2016; Tolley, 2003), as well as the bicycle in relation to other transport modes, such as public transportation (Oldenziel et.al, 2016:10). Transport policy and how politicians and policy makers have approached cycling has during history also shown to be an important pillar for achieving

increased cycling (Oldenziel et.al, 2016:10). Another aspect to consider is integrating cycling in the planning process (Banister, 1990; Koglin, 2015).

Earlier studies have been done regarding barriers and challenges in the local transportation planning for increased cycling in Swedish municipalities (Aretun & Robertson, 2013). These studies have more specifically investigated how policies are implemented in the planning process, as well as how the deficit of implementation can be reduced. This thesis aims to further contribute to this research area by investigating the city of Gothenburg and the role of cycling in the city. Taking into consideration both aspects regarding which measures that are implemented, as well as how they are implemented, is of importance (Aretun & Robertson, 2013). Moreover, further studies have shown that there is a need for investigating barriers for successful policy implementation in the planning processes (Ross & Dovers, 2008; De Gruyter et.al., 2015; Low et.al. 2005).

Despite the good intentions, cycling programs and other strategic documents empowering cycling is not enough to achieve a sustainable transport system; policies and measures need to be implemented. Understanding how policies are implemented in Gothenburg, and what barriers and success factors that exist in the implementation process is thus relevant, in order to understand how the goals set for cycling in the city can be achieved.

1.2. Aim & objectives

The aim of this thesis is to understand how cycling policies better can be implemented in a local authority perspective. To understand this, Gothenburg is used as a case study.

The following questions will be addressed in this study, to answer the aim presented above:

- How are cycling policies implemented in Gothenburg?
- Which barriers and success factors exist for successful policy implementation in Gothenburg?

1.3. Limitations

The study has not focused on any policies regarding regional development, such as the interconnection with surrounding municipalities. Moreover, limitations have been done to the amount of different professional groups and actors within the city of Gothenburg. This is further described in the method chapter.

1.4. Methodology

The method used to answer the research aim has been to, based on implementation theory, analyse strategic documents used in the planning process in Gothenburg and perform interviews with actors in the city, see Figure 1.



Figure 1: Method used in this thesis.

In the document analysis, the cycling program has been reviewed, to understand how the program is intended to be implemented. In addition, further strategic documents have been analysed to better understand what role cycling has in the overall urban planning process. These documents are the city's comprehensive plan, the transport strategy, the urban development strategy, the parking policy, and the road safety program. The document analysis is useful in understanding how cycling is accounted for in the different documents and if the information they contain is coherent and consistent.

Interviews have been held with professionals that are involved in the urban and traffic planning process, in order to understand how they implement cycling policies. Stakeholders that have been interviewed are local politicians responsible for setting cycling policy goals, officials from Trafikkontoret and Stadsbyggnadskontoret, and an activist from an interest group, see Table 1. A variety of professional groups have been interviewed, working on different levels of the planning process, in order to get a holistic view of the process and its different stages and actors. Taking into consideration professional groups on different levels can also allow to better understand where in the process the issue of cycling might be neglected. By integrating a document analysis with interviews, a deeper understanding of the potential barriers and success factors to successful policy implementation can be achieved.

The interviews have been semi-structured, to allow new ideas to arise throughout the process. Having a semi-structured interview gives the opportunity for several topics to be explored, without having the interviewees to end up in situations where there are only some predetermined choices possible (Bryman, 2008). The number of interviews has been based on recommendations from social research methods literature. Recommendations that a minimum of twelve interviews are to be performed with a maximum of 60, or until theoretical saturation has been achieved, i.e. theoretical sampling (Bryman, 2016:410). 19 interviews have been performed, as presented in Table 1. An interview guide has been used as structure for the interviews, see Appendix A. The questions have thereafter been adapted to the interviewees, based on profession. From the interviews, thematic areas have been identified based on the answers and the document analysis.

Table 1: List of interviewees.

Profession	Organization/ committee/	Number of interviewees
	interest group	
Traffic engineer	Trafikkontoret	2
Traffic planner	Trafikkontoret	2
Official, strategic level	Trafikkontoret	2
Official	Trafikkontoret	2
Project leader	Trafikkontoret	1
Planning coordinator	Trafikkontoret	One interview conducted with two planning coordinators
Manager	Trafikkontoret	2
Official, strategic level	Stadsbyggnadskontoret	1
Project leader, planning level	Stadsbyggnadskontoret	1
Planning architect	Stadsbyggnadskontoret	1
Politician	Urban transport committee	3
Cycling activist	Interest group	1

1.5. Outline of the thesis

The thesis is divided into seven chapters, which are described below.

Chapter 1 – INTRODUCTION. A short background to the thesis is presented, the aim and objectives, delimitations, and the method used.

Chapter 2 – POLICY IMPLEMENTATION. The theory used is presented in general terms, and related to cycling specifically.

Chapter 3 – PLANNING OF CYCLING IN GOTHENBURG. The city of Gothenburg, Sweden, is put into context. The municipal planning process, actors involved, and existing cooperation for cycling measures is described.

Chapter 4 – DOCUMENT REVIEW AND ANALYSIS. Strategic documents of Gothenburg are reviewed and analysed for themselves, and related to each other. Moreover, the documents are analysed in relation to the theory used, i.e. implementation theory.

Chapter 5 - INTERVIEW RESULTS. The results from the interviews are presented into thematic areas and discussed in relation to the strategic documents from Chapter 4, and to implementation theory.

Chapter 6 – DISCUSSION. The method and delimitations made are discussed, and recommendations for further studies are suggested. Also, the results from the document review and analysis, and the results from the interviews are discussed.

Chapter 7 - CONCLUSIONS. Drawing on the insights made from the thesis, the most important policy implications for cycling policy implementation in Gothenburg are presented, describing barriers and success factors.

2. Policy implementation

The following chapter will focus on two main orientations of implementation theory; top-down and bottom-up implementation. The two approaches will be presented and form a basis for the analysis of this thesis. Thereafter, combined approaches of the top-down and bottom-up approaches are discussed.

2.1. Implementation theory

Policy implementation considers the difference between policy decisions and what is actually implemented (Hill & Hupe, 2002:2). The literature around the theory has changed and taken different shapes (Watson, 2014:447). Two approaches that have evolved are the top-down and bottom-up approaches. The two approaches have both been criticized for not fully integrating the complexity of policy implementation since they have different focus (Sabatier, 1986, as cited in Mascini et.al., 2012:1547), but they have been commonly used in recent research, as they have proven to be useful theories in understanding implementation (De Gruyter et al., 2015; Ison & Rye, 2003). Several scholars have acknowledged the fact that both of these approaches can contribute in understanding policy implementation. Moreover, there is an agreement that a synthesis of the two is needed, in order to understand the complexity of policy implementation (Lafferty, 2004:40).

2.1.1. The top-down approach

This approach focuses on the realization of a specific policy program, where the goals have been set by policy makers (Sabatier, 1986, as cited in Mascini et.al., 2012:1547). It tries to evaluate a policy program from its effectiveness or its goal attainment (Glachant, 2001:44). The policy objectives and goals are in the top-down approach determined by authorities. Later, organizations and departments below the authorities specifies how the policies should be achieved. Strong bureaucratic involvement is therefore needed, which implies control, clarity, persuasion, and consent throughout the process. Failure in implementation results from unclear goals and objectives, causing confusion and friction for the implementers. Moreover, ambiguous lines of responsibilities and weak accountability can make the implementers diverge from the stated goals (Watson, 2014:447).

Top-down implementation focuses on several different factors influencing how well implementation is achieved (Ison & Rye, 2003:224). These (pre)conditions for successful implementation acknowledges the importance of policy design, resources, hierarchy, organizations, control of those in authority, co-ordination between agencies, and changes in socio-economic conditions and political support (Glachant, 2001:44-45).

The top-down approach has received some criticism, based on the fact that it does put too much weight on the policy makers and the decisions taken from authorities, and neglecting other potential, but not formally evoked, strategies to achieve the goals (Sabatier, 1986, as cited in Mascini et.al., 2012:1547). Gunn presents ten preconditions for successful policy implementation (Gunn, 1978, as cited in Ison & Rye, 2003:224-225). These conditions have received criticism, as they can be considered to focus too much on the decisions made from the top. Despite this, these conditions have been used by Ison & Rye (2003) in their work on travel plans and road user charging, where they acknowledge that Gunn's conditions presents a useful structure to analyze policy implementation. The structure presented by Gunn is termed as "perfect implementation", which in real life is unattainable. It does however provide a framework that can help policy makers and implementers better understand where focus may be put, in order to improve the implementation process (Ison & Rye, 2003:225). On the same note, De Gruyter et.al (2015) uses a framework for successful implementation, presented by

Sabatier & Mazmanian, containing six sufficient factors for successful implementation (Sabatier & Mazmanian, 1981, as cited in De Gruyter et.al, 2015).

- 1. Clear and consistent objectives. What is to be accomplished needs to be precisely formulated, ranked and communicated to implementing officials. Measures to implement must be clear, accurate, consistent and unambiguous.
- 2. Adequate causal theory. Establishment of the link between the problem and the solution. Understanding what caused and what can solve the problem.
- 3. **Implementation process legally structured to enhance compliance.** The implementation process should be structured in such a way that the probability of the officials to successfully implementing the measures is maximized. This includes sufficient resources and supportive decision rules.
- 4. **Committed and skillful implementing officials.** Sufficient education, expertise and willingness is needed to be able to administer the measures. Moreover, sufficient time, equipment and funds must exist.
- 5. **Support of interest groups and sovereigns.** The continuous support of interest groups and political sovereigns is important throughout the implementation process.
- 6. Changes in socio-economic conditions that do not undermine political support or causal theory. New political, social or economic events should not undermine political support or causal theory.

Description of list adapted from Sabatier & Mazmanian (1981, 1983 & 1986), as cited in De Gruyter et.al (2015:26) and Marzotto et.al (2000:95-96).

This model is used in this thesis as a base for the top-down approach in the interview guide, see Appendix 1. Furthermore, it used a tool for the analysis of the document review and the interviews.

2.1.2. The bottom-up approach

The bottom-up approach looks at the problem from another end. Instead of solely focusing on the implementation of policy, it highlights the importance of actor interaction (Sabatier, 1986, as cited in Mascini et.al., 2012:1547). The implementation is more focused on so called "streetlevel bureaucrats", working on the ground and using their knowledge and interactions with other actors (Lipsky, 1980, as cited in Watson, 2014:447). These officials work more closely together, in order to define and solve policy formulation and response. The process thus involves experimentation, creativity, and knowledge exchange through different types of coalitions and networks (Watson, 2014:447). O'Toole (Peters & Pierre, 2012:293) states that working in an inter-organizational setting complicates the task of policy implementation (even though it can enhance the effectivity), since there are fewer opportunities to work together, as well as they might have different routines, specialized languages, and different perspective on things. Pülzl & Treib (2007:93) describes the aim of studying bottom-up approaches as investigating actor interaction, and how these actors together find strategies to solve occurring problems in the policy delivery. In contrast to the top-down approach, which is solely looking at the implementation stage of policy, the bottom-up approach investigates the entire process, i.e. how policies are defined, framed, implemented, and lastly redefined and reformulated (ibid; Glachant, 2001:45). This approach is much less of control than it is of adapting policy to local policy or a changing context. The bottom-up approach thus focuses more on the evolution of policy, not seeing it as static (Glachant, 2001:51-52).

A critique towards working in a bottom-up way is that street-level bureaucrats make simplifications when implementing policies, and that this is done with too little time and information (De Gruyter et.al., 2013:26). Lack of agreements regarding goals, not considering all relevant groups in the process, as well as too much control over implementers can harm the process for reaching the targeted goals (Watson, 2015:447). De Gruyter et.al. (2013:33, from O'Toole, 2007), mentions that those implementing policies rarely are being part in the process of putting the policies in place.

2.1.3. Implementation from a bidirectional perspective

In the search of resolving the weaknesses of both the top-down and the bottom-up approaches, researchers have continued the debate and tried to merge the two approaches. There is a general agreement the two approaches need to be combined, and possibly integrate other theories as well, in order to fully describe implementation. Since policies are so versatile and dependent on numerous factors, and differing between various fields and sectors, it is difficult to find a general methodology (Hill & Hupe, 2002:82).

Gaffron (2003) shows in his study of local policy implementation in Great Britain that different factors affect the implementation process. No single orientation of either top-down nor bottomup implementation is described, but rather an integration of the two. The implementation is described as processes and interactions of actors and their behaviour. The implementation results are described as output and outcome, which can be referred to the adequate causal theory, presented by Sabatier & Mazmanian (1986). External factors such as climate and topography, and the policy formation and national policy context are described to influence the implementation process of cycling policies in Great Britain.

In this thesis, both top-down and bottom-up factors are regarded, in order to understand how the implementation process of cycling measures in Gothenburg works.

2.2. Implementation and cycling

2.2.1. What cycling measures to implement

Research about implementation and cycling has been conducted, studying barriers and success factors on a local level (Aretun & Robertsson, 2013; Wennberg & Nordlund, 2011; Gaffron, 2003). According to Aretun & Robertson (2013), it is of importance to consider both how policies are implemented and what is being implemented. Four general research areas can be identified, regarding what is being implemented:

- *System* Sustainable transport systems regarding integrated traffic and housing planning focuses on the accessibility of different transport modes in the city.
- *Structure* Transport infrastructure and design focuses on the design of the infrastructure, depending on different transport modes and the conflicts between the modes regarding mobility and traffic safety.
- *Behavioural change (structure)* Transport planning and modelling addresses the relation between supply and demand on vehicle transport and how it can affect other transport modes.
- *Behavioural change* The fourth research area looks at the relation between the individual's attitudes and behaviour (Aretun & Robertson, 2013).

Previous research has shown that multiple measures need to be done, in order to achieve a positive effect on the cycling share (Aretun & Robertsson, 2013; Pucher et.al (2010), Harms et.al (2016:150), and Wennberg & Nordlund (2011:14).

2.2.2. How to implement cycling measures

When implementing cycling measures, one barrier to policy implementation is path dependency. This is explained by the fact that professional groups have been affected by their education, their work, and that the organization of the work that for a long time has been adapted for car traffic (Aretun & Robertson, 2013:5). Knowledge has been acknowledged as a success factor by Wennberg & Nordlund (2011), who argue that the right knowledge is required in order to implement measures, but also to be able to question current ideals so that path dependency can be changed. Generating knowledge areas in planning processes can also be of use to find integrated strategies (Te Brömmelstroet & Bertolini, 2010:99), thus empowering inter-organizational cooperation (Wennberg & Nordlund, 2011). Inter-organizational working structures does not on the other hand imply that officials will work in an inter-organizational way, since they might maintain and stick to their competence areas (Aretun & Robertson, 2013). Being able to adapt to policies, experimenting with new measures, integrating citizen participation, and having strong leaders has been shown to be successful approaches to effectively implement cycling programs in Dutch medium-sized cities (Harms et.al, 2016:150). A barrier to successful implementation is that there is a lack of planning support to help the workers plan for cycling (Aretun & Robertson, 2013:36). Combining research about new tools and "learning by doing" has been shown to be effective in other research areas, such as in sustainable energy supply (Sagar & van de Zwaan, 2006:2607).

Another important aspect in implementing measures, argued by Wennberg & Nordlund (2011:12), is to have clear structure and routines, so that the bicycle is not neglected throughout the planning process. An example is to involve people that have responsibility to make sure that cycling is regarded in local plans. Moreover, having a or several persons with specific and indepth knowledge about cycling issues is of importance, in order for other officials to know who to turn to when problems arise. Wennberg & Nordlund (2011) showed in their study about the Swedish cities Lund and Malmö, that cycling questions should be handled in a more consistent and systematic way in the planning process of local plans. Therefore, it should in between the comprehensive plan and the local plan exist a more explicit description of the planned area. This should be done in order to better describe how the accessibility of cyclists can be ensured. Moreover, the study acknowledges that there should exist a political will and granting financial resources for investments. Wennberg & Nordlund (2011) also points out the importance of considering the bicycle as an own transport mode, i.e. separating it from other transport modes, including walking. This should be consistent throughout the different levels of the planning process, i.e. comprehensive, strategic, and detailed planning.

Wennberg & Nordlund (2011) argue that housing planning should be supportive of cycling as a transport mode, i.e. the accessibility and attractiveness of the bicycle. A strategic planning document on a comprehensive level should exist. This should ensure that there exists a comprehensive cycling network in a cycling strategy or program, as well as that there are principles and norms for cycling parking. Moreover, the detailed planning should ensure space for cycling in the detailed planning map and in the planning description (Wennberg & Nordlund, 2011). There also needs to be a clear link to the operations and maintenance phase so that the accessibility for cyclists is guaranteed over time (Wennberg & Nordlund, 2011; Harms et.al, 2016).

As there is limited space in cities, conflicting interests may arise in which prioritization must be done between different transport modes and solutions (Aretun & Robertson, 2013; Wennberg & Nordlund, 2011). Wennberg & Nordlund (2011:13) argues that it is during the local planning process that most conflicts arise, whereas in the comprehensive planning, the majority of actors agree on the goals. External factors influencing the implementation of cycling measures has also been regarded. Harms et.al (2016:150) notes that demographic changes can have an influence, such as population increase or the amount of people living per household.

Implementing cycling policies is a complex process, where different types of measures are to be accounted for. Furthermore, several factors, dependent on many actors, affect the planning and implementation processes in themselves.

3. Planning of cycling in Gothenburg

This chapter gives an introduction to the role of cycling in Gothenburg. The municipal planning process is described, as well as actors involved, and cooperation between actors regarding cycling measures in the city.

3.1. Cycling towards sustainability in Gothenburg

The city of Gothenburg with its 564 000 inhabitants has evolved throughout its soon to be 400year long history. For the infrastructure, the city has in a historical perspective put a lot of focus on public transportation, especially trams and buses, as well as on car traffic. The investments made in traffic routes during the sixties and seventies have resulted in older roads and communication paths being ruptured. This has created physical barriers for cyclists and pedestrians in the city (Trafikkontoret, 2013:24). Moreover, it can be noted that Gothenburg is evolving with a lot of housing and infrastructure projects being planned, such as projects included in the West Sweden Agreement. These projects include the West Link train tunnel, the Marieholm tunnel, and the bridge of Hisingen (Trafikkontoret, 2014:72). Numerous projects are included in this agreement, where large focus is put on cycling and public transportation.

In the city of Gothenburg, cycling and its positive aspects have been recognized as important for the future development of the city. As presented in the city's recent cycling program, Gothenburg has set goals and a vision for the future where cycling plays an essential part in the transportation system of the city (Trafikkontoret, 2015). The goals as described in the program are that the number of trips will threefold from the reference year 2011 until 2025, and that three out of four believe that Gothenburg is a cycle friendly city in 2025. The current development of cycling in Gothenburg is positive, where the average annual increase of cycling is 3.1% since 2011. Although positive, the increase is not enough if the aim of three times as many trips are to be made until 2025. To achieve this, an average annual increase of 8.2% is needed. Moreover, the share of people thinking that the city is cycle friendly was in 2017 42% (Trafikkontoret, 2017). Currently, the cycling network of 811 kilometres is divided into a commuting cycling network, an overall cycling network, and a local cycling network, see Figure 2 below, which is presented in the cycling program.



Figure 2: Commuting cycling network in blue, overall cycling network in green and overall cycling network to be built in orange. This is not an expansion plan, but requirements for how the cycling network should be improved (Trafikkontoret, 2015:40).

3.2. The municipal planning process

The municipal traffic planning process describes where new infrastructure should be built, and how it should be built. In the municipal process, it is mainly Trafikkontoret and the urban transport committee (*Trafiknämnden*) that works with Stadsbyggnadskontoret (the urban planning administration) who is the owner of the process, Fastighetskontoret (the real estate administration), and the district administrations (*stadsdelsförvaltningarna*) (Trafikkontoret, 2013:25).

3.2.1. Planning and building act (Plan- och bygglagen, PBL)

The Planning and Building Act steers the physical planning of the municipality. There exist three types of physical infrastructure plans; comprehensive plan, local plan, and area regulations. The comprehensive plan should cover all of the municipality's surface and show how it should be developed. It should guide the local plan and the building permits but is in no way legally binding. The local plan describes in detail how a more specific area or neighbourhood should be developed, and it is legally binding. If needed, area regulations can regulate what is said in the comprehensive plan to ensure that the purpose of the comprehensive plan is attained (Boverket, 2018a).

In local plans, cycling can be built for individually or together with pedestrians. Traffic regulations are not done in local plans but are instead regulated by local traffic regulation (*lokala trafikföreskrifter*), since traffic regulations are in general easier to change than local plans. This includes special measures for speed regulation, limitation of certain vehicles or time limitation of traffic. Requirements for traffic safety, minimization of pollution and noise levels are part of the local traffic regulation (Boverket, 2018b).

3.2.2. Laws & regulations

The institution for transport (*Transporstyrelsen*) depicts the different rules that exist for cyclists. This includes the duty to give away, to give priority to pedestrians on walkaways and crosswalks, to show direction using signs with the arms, and the difference between a cycling passage and a cycling crossing, which is if the cyclists have priority towards vehicles or not. For a cycling passage, the cyclists has the duty to give away, for a cycling crossing, it is the car driver that has the duty to give away (Transportstyrelsen, 2018).

There exist laws that make it difficult to build new cycling paths where there currently does not exist any road for cars. In the law book for roads (*Väglagen*), a cycling path without connection to a road for cars is not defined as a road per se. This does not give cycling paths the same right of expropriation as roads (Sveriges Riksdag, 2018a). The other law regulating this is the law for layout (*Anläggningslagen*). In this law, the right for expropriation is regulated, but only the definition of the law book for roads is presented for roads, i.e. no cycling paths are mentioned (Sveriges Riksdag, 2018b). These two laws combined therefore prevents municipalities to build new cycling paths for recreation or/ and commuting where there is no existing road for cars. As there exist cycling paths presented in the cycling program that are yet not built, see Figure 2 in 2.2. (note that the map is not an expansion plan but rather show how the cycling network should be improved), this is a possible barrier if the municipality wants these roads to be built.

3.2.3. The technical handbook

The technical handbook is a technical document that help officials from Trafikkontoret to build and design the city's infrastructure. It has been created on the request of Trafikkontoret and the park and natural administration, and is supposed to be used by all consultants or entrepreneurs who work within the city of Gothenburg with planning, execution, and operation and maintenance of public space. It is not a manual, but it should give direction and counsel for certain areas and specific cases. Standard solutions are seldom applicable in all types of projects and cases (Teknisk handbok, 2018).

The handbook includes functional requirements for cycling (adopted from the cycling program), describes how separation should be done between cyclists and pedestrians, as well as between cyclists and cars. It includes a checklist for planning of cycling for distances, crossings, traffic signals, road signs and cycling parking. Moreover, there are guidelines for how to work with cycling traffic during construction, how to design infrastructure and cycling paths, as well as winter maintenance of cycling paths. Furthermore, it refers to laws and regulations, as well as it has adopted national guidelines (Teknisk handbok, 2018).

3.3. Actors in Gothenburg involved in the planning process

This report focuses on the cooperation of Trafikkontoret, the urban transport committee, and Stadsbyggnadskontoret. Fastighetskontoret, Trafikverket, the region of Västra Götaland, and the municipal association Göteborgsregionens kommunalförbund GR are also described below. Further stakeholders that are and can be involved in the process are the local federation of Gothenburg, the county administrative board, the district administrations (Trafikkontoret, 2013), consultants, building entrepreneurs, nonprofit organizations, and the public.

3.3.1 Trafikkontoret & the urban transport committee

Trafikkontoret works with the planning process from strategic planning to practical implementation. Around 400 people work at the office, which is divided into eleven different sections (Trafikkontoret, 2018a).



Figure 3: The organizational structure of Trafikkontoret (Trafikkontoret, 2018a). Trafikkontoret will change its organizational structure during the summer of 2018.

The department of specialists and matters ensures that Trafikkontoret and the city have the competence that it needs to be able to fulfil what the urban transport committee is responsible for. The department is working with producing strategies and orientations, planning support, investigations, and the Technical handbook. The department consists of five units, one being traffic and sustainable transports. The department society and planning work with urban planning, planning, and with programs and detailed plans. It ensures that activities and

investments are in line with the city planning of the municipality and is responsible for the planning process. Investment and exploitation ensures that the projects are run with good attention to the client, as well as intended time, cost, and content. The department daily deliveries ensure that citizens are given good opportunities regarding trips and parking regardless of needs. Moreover, the department of transportation service aims at offering personal transports paid by society for people who have difficulties at travelling on their own (Trafikkontoret, 2018a).

Trafikkontoret is run by the political committee of urban transport. The urban transport committee consists of nine politicians and six substitutes, added by the city council. Its mission is to, together with Trafikkontoret, fulfil the citizen's and the trade and industry's transport needs, and to improve traffic safety and decrease the environmental impact caused by traffic. Another responsibility area is to develop and maintain the city's infrastructure. It also works as a purchasing committee for competing interests between private companies, municipal, and state-owned entrepreneurs and consultants (Trafikkontoret, 2018b).

The investments made by the urban transport committee is either based on a deficiency or a need in the infrastructure. The committee works on a basis of *cities*, which is a method used to structure the investments made and is the committee's main mission. Five cities are mentioned; the pedestrian city, the cycling city, the public transportation city, the car city, and the freight transport city. The second part of the committee is *reinvestments/rearmament*, which concerns restoring old facilities to its original condition. For both the cities and the reinvestments/rearmament, some of the money put into the projects comes from a budget, but most measures are named and specific. The urban transport committee can for these investments prioritize differently from year to year, but they cannot transfer money between the different investment areas. (Trafikkontoret, 2016).



Figure 4: The process for the cities and reinvestments/ rearmament (Trafikkontoret, 2016).

The figure further details the process from strategic documents to finished projects and operation and maintenance. In the timeline at the top of the figure are the strategic documents followed by concretization/ action plans, needs (political orientation, deficiency analysis, input

from Trafikkontoret and errands), investigations, projects, and finally the plans. The two first parts, i.e. strategic documents and concretizations/ action plans, are political decisions.

3.3.2. Stadsbyggnadskontoret

Working on behalf of the building committee (*Byggnadsnämnden*) and consisting of approximately 320 people, the mission of Stadsbyggnadskontoret is to create a comprehensive plan for Gothenburg and to make detailed comprehensive plans that describes how and where new buildings can be built. Some of their responsibilities are building permits, maps, and existing plans. The organization consists of several different sectors; planning, building, surveying, strategic, and geographical data sector (Stadsbyggnadskontoret, 2018). The strategic, planning, and building departments all involve traffic planning in different levels of the planning process, i.e. comprehensive planning, detailed planning, and operational planning.

3.3.3. Fastighetskontoret

Fastighetskontoret, working on the behalf of the housing committee (*Fastighetsnämnden*) is working with four main areas; ground, exploitation, management, and accommodation and accessibility. It is responsible for the facilities owned by the municipality. Moreover, it works with the development of the trade and industry, and to the renewal through the extension of areas and companies, research, and education. To do this, it needs to cooperate in the work of producing programs and local plans for trade, offices, industries, and traffic. Fastighetskontoret is also responsible for coordinating and developing the physical accessibility in the municipality (Fastighetskontoret, 2018).

3.3.4. Park- och naturförvaltningen

Park- och naturförvaltningen work on the behalf of the park and landscape committee (*Park-och naturnämnden*). The administration manages and develops new city, park, and natural environments, such as parks, playgrounds, trees, and lakes (Park- och naturförvaltningen, 2018).

3.3.4. Trafikverket

Trafikverket is an authority of the state and are in charge of the state owned roads. Trafikverket is also involved in producing planning support and standards to create conditions for a good cycling network where they are not owners of the roads. This work includes actions such as developing models to calculate the socioeconomic benefits of cycling investments, and revisit technical requirements (VGU) (Trafikverket, 2017).

3.3.5. Västra Götalandsregionen (VGR)

Västra Götalandsregionen (VGR) is responsible for developing the regional plan for transport infrastructure. The region consists of 49 municipalities in which Gothenburg is one of them. Projects and cycling measures in the local infrastructure network can get funding to up to 50%. The region supports different types of cycling, i.e. recreation and commuting. Measures that are contributing to connecting cycling path networks and traffic safety are supported. Also, behavioral measures and measures that make a better use of the existing infrastructure are promoted (Västra Götalandsregionen, 2014:23). One goal stated from the region is to transfer car drivers to use more sustainable modes of transportation, i.e. walking, riding a bicycle or using public transportation, where the latter should be the main transport mode for the trip (Västra Götalandsregionen, 2014:31). The region further states the importance of using behavioral measures and policy instruments such as congestion taxes and parking taxes, in order to transfer car drivers to more sustainable transport modes (Västra Götalandsregionen, 2014:31).

3.3.6. Göteborgsregionens kommunalförbund (GR)

GR is a cooperation between 13 municipalities in the region of Västra Götaland. It is supposed to guide municipalities, the administration of the state, and the municipalities with regional viewpoints. GR is also following the municipal planning considering comprehensive and local plans. The task of GR is to participate in and coordinate the overall infrastructural planning and development of the transport system of the region (Göteborgsregionens kommunalförbund, 2018).

3.4. Cooperation in Gothenburg

3.4.1. Cooperation for new cycling projects

The municipality and its actors cooperates in different projects regarding cycling. Gothenburg is one of the municipalities which cooperates with Trafikverket in creating 100 kilometers of cycling paths in the region of Västra Götaland until 2025. The municipality further collaborates with Trafikverket and the cycling interest group Cykelfrämjandet to collect cycling data, to be used to plan cycling infrastructure. Another project is run by both the municipality and the state's research institute for road and transport VTI, to find new methods to collect data for travel surveys.

The region of Västra Götaland works with specific projects such as the promotion of cycling friendly workplaces, creating travel plans for schools and providing free winter tires to cyclists in cooperation with Göteborgsregionens kommunalförbund (GR) (Hållbart resande väst, 2018). Further projects are run in cooperation with the administration of energy and the research institute ICT Viktoria to investigate how freight bicycles can further be used in cities. A project is run with the state's institute for research Vinnova and VTI, in order to understand how cyclists can avoid risks in traffic by swerving (Göteborgs Stad 2018c).

3.4.2. Cooperation for developing the local transport system

Trafiksamrådet is a platform for different actors to discuss the transport system and how it can be developed. The actors are Trafikkontoret, the police, the emergency service, and other actors that are relevant for the purpose of the meeting. The purpose of Trafiksamrådet is to secure the mobility and traffic safety for people in traffic when Trafikkontoret implements measures in the road network. Moreover, the police should have the opportunity to express their opinion about the planned local traffic regulations (*lokala traikföreskrifter (LTF)*). Traffic safety, dimensions of cycling paths and crossways, new local traffic regulation and traffic regulation to remove are some of the issues that are discussed (Trafiksamrådet, 2018).

4. Document review & analysis

This chapter describes the different documents used in the urban and traffic planning process in Gothenburg, and specific documents regarding cycling implementation. This allows for understanding how Gothenburg aims to develop the city in terms of transport, city planning, and cycling measures. Six strategic documents are discussed below; the comprehensive plan, the transport strategy, the urban development strategy, the cycling program, the parking policy, and the road safety program, see Figure 5. The document analysis therefore works as a tool for analysing the city and its view of cycling from a top-down perspective.



Figure 5: Overview of the reviewed documents and their correlation to each other.

The documents presented in this chapter can be regarded as forming a clear top-down structure. Working as a guide to the process, the strategic documents guide the people working with planning of the city and its transport system. The top-down approach as described by Sabatier & Mazmanian (1986) (see 2.1.1.) is used to analyze the documents. This chapter will thus review and analyze the documents based on the following aspects, which will in the analysis part be discussed based on top-down implementation:

- The authors of the document and by whom it has been approved. This allows analyzing to which degree actors have cooperated in the policy formation process and by whom it is supported.
- General goals, cycling goals, conflicting goals, and benefits of cycling. This gives the opportunity to analyze if goals for cycling are mentioned and to find conflicting goals that could harm the implementation of cycling measures. This also allows analyzing how the authors of the document perceive cycling.
- Measures, strategies and implementation process. This allows to understand which cycling measures are to be implemented and how.
- Analysis made of the reviewed document. An analysis made by the author of the thesis, in order to put the reviewed material into context with implementation theory and further documents discussed.

To summarize, an integrated document analysis is presented in 4.7., where all documents are accounted for and discussed in comparison to each other and implementation theory.

4.1. Comprehensive plan

The city's comprehensive plan is a long-term vision of the municipality's future development. It is a document mandatory for municipalities to produce. More specifically, the document aims at showing how the city should handle its land and water use, as well as how the built environment should be taken care of. The purpose of the plan is therefore to give recommendations, but it is by no means legally binding (Göteborgs Stad, 2009a:44).

✤ Authors and support

Responsible for the document's compilation is the group of the comprehensive plan at Stadsbyggnadskontoret and it has been approved by the city council.



✤ Goals

Sustainable development is a key goal, where the three pillars of sustainability, i.e. economic, social and environmental, are described as vital for the future development of the city. For the infrastructure more specifically, it should be used in an effective way and the environmental impact of the traffic should be minimized (Göteborgs Stad, 2009a:48).

The comprehensive plan describes the future development as changed transport needs. The city should provide good opportunities for the citizens to be able to change their travel behaviour. More specifically, more people should be able to travel by foot, bicycle, and public transport, instead of using the car. In addition, the mobility should be good without hindering the city's and the regions development. Moreover, traffic by car should be used in a wise way (Göteborgs Stad, 2009a:83).

The comprehensive plan relates to the transport policy objectives for 1998 with the objectives of an accessible transport system, high transport quality, safe traffic, good environment, positive regional development, and an equal transport system, which was added in 2001 (Wennberg et.al., 2010).

Goals for cycling

For cycling, the comprehensive plan specifies that cycling should have a larger importance. Walking and cycling should increase (Göteborgs Stad, 2009a:81).

Conflicting goals

As changing the transport need is only one of the city's goals, it has some conflicts with other goals set in the comprehensive plan. The plan describes four conflicting areas with changing transport needs. New roads passing through existing green areas, conflicting with natural and cultural area, as well as recreation and health. Another is that there is a need to improve the accessibility for freight transport, which in its turn could mean an increased amount of passenger vehicles, since freight and passenger vehicles often share the same space (Göteborgs Stad, 2009d:28). Moreover, while changing the transport need, the comprehensive plan stresses that consideration must be taken to alternative roads, since 80% of the public transport over the river is done by the bridge of Göta Älv (Göteborgs Stad, 2009d:29).

Benefits of cycling

An increase of cycling as a transport mode benefits the environment and people's health. The building of new cycling paths across the river that runs through Gothenburg can also help bridge physical barriers (Göteborgs Stad, 2009c:61).

Measures, strategies and implementation process

Strategies presented in the comprehensive plan are (Göteborgs Stad, 2009a:80):

- Coordinate the planning of built environment and traffic.
- The traffic system should be supplemented to tie together city districts and lead the traffic by with the least traffic interference as possible.
- The city densifies, and the strategic nodes develops to minimize the need to travel by car.
- Prioritize public transport and cycling when competing over land use.
- Plan for good accessibility with the car at the city's terms.
- Create good mobility for freight transports. Freight transport should be led away from the central parts as much as possible.

It is further described in the comprehensive plan that public transport *should be prioritized* and that walking and cycling *should increase* (Göteborgs Stad, 2009a:80-81), giving an indication about which transport mode that has the highest priority among the two.

For cycling, care should be taken in the detailed planning process, with safe environments and direct roads. Parking for bicycles should be strategically placed to facilitate for public transport commuting (Göteborgs Stad, 2009a:81). In addition, the comprehensive plan mentions the new parking policy document, released later the same year, 2009. The traffic system should be designed in a safe way, so that nobody has the risk to die or being hurt badly in traffic. All people should also be able to move freely (Göteborgs Stad, 2009a:82). The cycling network can also be identified in the comprehensive plan (Göteborgs Stad, 2009c:63). Moreover, the former cycling program of the city is brought up in the comprehensive plan as one of the municipal documents regarding policy and guideline (Göteborgs Stad, 2009b:36).

According to the comprehensive plan, major road projects with the aim to shorten the travel time for cars should not be executed until there is a certainty that measures to decrease the demand for it has been done. For cycling, there is a need for a good infrastructure, but also a need for services, such as cycling pools and telephone applications, to increase the attractiveness of the transport mode (Göteborgs Stad, 2009c:60). Moreover, cycling roads are divided into three categories; main network, overall network, and local network. The building of new routes is required to increase mobility and safety (Göteborgs Stad, 2009c:61). Since the city is planning for a denser structure, it allows more people the possibility to walk or travel by bike (Göteborgs Stad, 2009d:24). A new walking and cycling bridge across the river of Göta Älv is also presented.

✤ Analysis of the comprehensive plan

The comprehensive plan acknowledges sustainable development as a vital part of the future development of the city. As part of this solution, the bicycle is mentioned, together with walking and public transportation. It can be argued that consensus exist within the city and its actors for this document, as it has been approved by the city council. It is clear that the use of the car should decrease and that cycling and public transportation should be prioritized when

competing over land use, which could potentially mean conflicts when prioritizing between the two latter transport modes.

Cycling is well accounted for, where the different types of networks are presented. Moreover, measures needed to increase the number of cyclists are mentioned, where the document further relates to the cycling program created in 1999. Benefits for cycling are mentioned which contributes to the promotion of cycling as a viable and sustainable transport mode.

4.2. Transport strategy

Following from the comprehensive plan is the transport strategy that more in detail specifies how the transport system should be developed, in order to achieve the goals described in the comprehensive plan.

✤ Authors and support

The transport strategy has been produced essentially by Trafikkontoret. In cooperation with Trafikkontoret, several other representatives have been part in developing the program. These representatives consist of professionals from Stadsbyggnadskontoret, Fastighetskontoret, the region of Västra Götaland, Västtrafik, Trafikverket and different



consultants. The transport strategy has then been accepted by the urban transport committee.

✤ Goals

The main challenges of the transport strategy are to handle more people's travelling, strengthening the city's competitive power, and lowering the greenhouse gases from the transport sector (Trafikkontoret, 2014:5). A clear example of the target-led approach is that the number of trips made by car should decrease with 25% until 2035, in comparison to 2011, see Figure 6. This can be compared to the prognosis-based national target of an increase of 35% until 2030 (Trafikkontoret, 2014:41). Moreover, and in a local context, the goal is to bridge physical barriers, without compromising freight, public transport, as well as cycling in the city centre.

On a social aspect, liberty of movement for all citizens should be achieved, regardless conditions, and without compromising the total accessibility. Furthermore, the negative health aspects caused by the transport system should decrease, more people should be able to move around while less people should be injured in traffic, it should be as easy to reach the intended destination during construction times as it was before, and getting more people to travel by foot, bicycle and public transport (Trafikkontoret, 2014:23-25). Moreover, the transport strategy points out three main goals (Trafikkontoret, 2014:5):

- To create an easily accessible regional centre
- Attractive city environments
- Remaining the logistical centre of Scandinavia

The two first are further detailed in the cycling program released in 2015 (see 4.3.) (Trafikkontoret, 2015).



Figure 6: Effect target for the number of trips for different transport modes in Gothenburg (Trafikkontoret, 2014:41).

Goals for cycling

People should be able to and wanting to use the bicycle as a transport mode in the city (Trafikkontoret, 2014:5). The goal is further to increase the number of cyclists as presented above in Figure 6.

Conflicting goals

It is stated in the transport strategy that cycling paths and pedestrians should be separated, as the commuting cycling network can become a barrier. Further, when cyclists and cars share the same space, speed limits should be adapted to cyclists and cyclists should be prioritized. This is also to be taken into consideration for public transportation (Trafikkontoret, 2014:45).

Benefits of cycling

The transport strategy describes the positive health benefits of cycling, that it does not require much resources, that it is an effective transport mode, as well as that it can unload the road and public transport traffic (Trafikkontoret, 2014:33).

Implementing strategies and process

The cycling network should be organized into three categories; main network, overall network, and local network. The two first networks are important in the work for people being able to commute by coherent, near, safe, and high standard cycling roads. They should also be well maintained and illuminated. Creating a street structure that is fine mesh and coherent, without any barriers is acknowledged. Accomplishing this can then lead to a higher degree of accessibility, meaning that more people can move around and thus improve the potential for urban life (Trafikkontoret, 2014:50).

By reducing the distance to important locations within the city, more transport by bicycle can be done. Having short distances to important locations is also of importance to promote that children travel with or without their parents in the local environment, since travel behaviours are created early on in life. It is further described that if more errands can be made by bike, it can contribute to a livelier neighbourhood. This can help improving local businesses (Trafikkontoret, 2014:37). Parking for cycling should be available in connection to public transportation (Trafikkontoret, 2014:33), following the parking policy of the city (Trafikkontoret, 2014:47). The needs and conditions for the cyclist should always be regarded when it comes to reconstruction, city planning, densification, and construction (Trafikkontoret, 2014:33).

Using the existing roads and streets in the right way is of importance for achieving a sustainable transport system. The increase in travel in the city should thus consist entirely of pedestrians, cyclists, and people using public transportation. New services are therefore needed, as well as involving the citizens when finding new solutions, such as cycling and car pools. Policy instruments, such as the congestion tax and increased vehicle parking fees, can lead to a reduced car use, thus promoting alternative, sustainable transport modes. Information systems should also be promoted, to facilitate mobility (Trafikkontoret, 2014:38). Transporting goods by bike is also brought up as a measure for finding alternative solutions to the current ones (Trafikkontoret, 2014:48).

As several different transport modes and functions are to be gathered in the city, the streets need to be redistributed to create more space where people want to be and move, according to the transport strategy. The document describes the importance of prioritizing pedestrians and cyclists and adapting the speed limits according to these transport modes, avoiding severe accidents, reducing noise, improving the air quality as well as improving the relationship between different transport modes. Moreover, the relationship between pedestrians and cyclists needs to be taken into consideration (Trafikkontoret, 2014:45). For pedestrians and cyclists, compromises have to be done depending on walking or cycling flows. Separating through overpasses or by redirecting the cycling path are presented measures (Trafikkontoret, 2014:45). Much like for pedestrians, the transport strategy further describes that public transportation has to be given priority or give priority to other transport modes. Creating overpasses or underpasses for public transportation is presented as measures, where cooperating with the state and region for financial resources are seen as necessary to implement the measures (Trafikkontoret, 2014:45).

In areas where the bicycle has to cooperate with the car, the speed should be adapted to the bicycle and the bicycle prioritized (Trafikkontoret, 2014:50). Measures such as cycling speed areas are presented. The focus presented in the transport strategy is separating by speed, rather than separating by transport modes (Trafikkontoret, 2014:46).

The principles to the implementation of the strategy are to prioritize investments concerning trips within, through or around the city center. Moreover, it needs to be ensured that people can get around during construction periods, innovation should be supported and that Gothenburg should work as a testing arena, as well as using the potential in a meaningful dialogue with both citizens and trade and industry (Trafikkontoret, 2014:7).

Different success factors are presented in order to successfully implement the stated policies in the transport strategy:

• Success factors for the urban transport committee

Concretize the recommendations into measures by producing programs, plans, investigations, and direct measures. Find a balance between time spent on investigations and planning, in comparison to time spent on implementing the direct measures. There is not a lot of time available, nor money and traffic planners (Trafikkontoret, 2014:67).

• Success factors for the city of Gothenburg

The development of Gothenburg should follow the comprehensive plan, working with city planning boards, including the district boards, as well as working with the parking company (Trafikkontoret, 2014:68).

• Success factors lying outside of the city's responsibility area

Changing existing laws and regulations, so that the city get more tools to work with during the urban and traffic planning, such as the possibility to build cycling speed areas (Trafikkontoret, 2014:69).

✤ Analysis of the transport strategy

The transport strategy takes into consideration different types of benefits for cycling. These consists of social, environmental, and economic aspects, showing that cycling is a viable and sustainable transport mode. The document has been approved by the urban transport committee but not by the city council. Despite this, the document has been produced in the same time as the development planning strategy (see 4.3.) and the green strategy, showing that different administrations simultaneously have been working on their respective documents, to find a common path to how the city should be developed.

As stated in the comprehensive plan, the transport strategy describes the goal of all sustainable modes increasing in number, in comparison to the car. This can again create issues between walking, cycling, and public transportation in how these transport modes should be prioritized against each other. The transport strategy mentions possible conflicts between pedestrians and cyclists. It further states that measures that decrease the dependence for cars should be implemented, showing that a united approach towards reducing the use of cars.

The implementing principles and success factors presented show that the city intends to work with the implementation in both a top-down and a bottom-up way. Seen from a top-down perspective, the documents state the importance of having the right personnel and financial resources available, following the comprehensive plan, and changing laws and regulations. Seen from a bottom-up approach, support is stated in inviting for dialogues with citizens and further cooperation with other actors in the city to find new measures.

4.3. Development Planning Strategy

Like the transport strategy, the development planning strategy derives from the comprehensive plan. The focus of the document is foremost on year 2020 and foreword until 2035 in the areas surrounding the central parts of the city (Stadsbyggnadskontoret, 2014). The strategy acknowledge some important challenges; the increasing population in Gothenburg, the possibility to live a simpler life for more people, planning for more jobs, new requirements from trade and industry, and developing a cohesive city.



✤ Authors and support

The document is written by Stadsbyggnadskontoret and Fastighetskontoret on the request of the building committee.

✤ Goals

The goal of the development planning strategy is to show how the city should evolve regarding new housing and city development, to give the city's administrations support for making prioritizations in the planning process and in the investments made by the municipality, as well as to secure the city's housing development. Creating a close-knit city is mentioned as important to support the trade and industry business (Stadsbyggnadskontoret, 2014).
Goals for cycling

The document presents cycling as one of the transport modes that is part of the close-knit city, which can create an attractive and safe city. The bicycle is regarded as a transport mode that can be used for both short and long trips, and is mentioning the commuting cycling network. Bicycle paths should be fast, accessible and recreational (Stadsbyggnadskontoret, 2014).

Benefits of cycling

By planning for pedestrians and cyclists, the trade industry is according to the document reinforced since being part of the close-knit city. The development planning strategy refers to the transport strategy for further benefits on a cycling city (Stadsbyggnadskontoret, 2014).

Implementing strategies and process

The development strategy states that it is of importance to create value in the city, making economic analysis in early stages when planning to understand costs and incomes of projects, owning the ground, width of actors, perseverance over the state of the market, continuous dialogues, methods for following up the measures implemented, and recognizing that the greatest potential is by thinking in a holistic way.

✤ Analysis of the development planning strategy

The document acknowledges cycling as a city that can be part of a close-knit city, hence also being beneficial in economic terms. Other benefits for cycling are not mentioned, thus less focus is put on cycling in this document than the comprehensive plan and the transport strategy. The document is referring to the transport strategy for further benefits. The document has only been adopted by the building committee, thus not the city council, which could mean a lack in support. Despite this, and as mentioned for the transport strategy (see 4.2.), the development planning strategy was developed at the same time as the transport strategy, showing willingness in finding common goals and strategies in how to develop the city. No potential conflicts areas are mentioned for cycling as it is done in the transport strategy between the different sustainable transport modes, i.e. walking, cycling and public transportation. This can potentially indicate that the responsibility is fully on Trafikkontoret. Despite this, the implementing principles shows, in addition to the top-down approach, that a bottom-up approach in cooperating between actors and having continuous dialogues.

4.4. Cycling program

The cycling program is a concretization of the transport strategy for cycling as a transport mode (Trafikkontoret, 2015:21).

Since the city's latest cycling program, released in 1999 and also known as C99. Focus has during this period mostly been on safety. Citizens consider cycling in Gothenburg as troublesome and difficult to understand (Trafikkontoret, 2015:23). What is new in the program of 2015 is that accessibility will be equally prioritized with safety (Trafikkontoret, 2015:24).



✤ Authors and support

The cycling program has been requested from and approved by the urban transport committee, and created by Trafikkontoret. Consultancy support has been given from two different consultancy companies.

✤ Goals for cycling

The vision is that cycling is a competitive transport mode with which it is easy to travel quickly, safely, and easily to main spots lying in a short or long distance. The goal is that the number of bicycle trips in 2025 will be three times as many as it was in 2011, as well as that three out of four believe that the city is a cycling friendly city by 2025 (Trafikkontoret, 2015:9).

Conflicting goals

Conflicting goals are mentioned for the tramway and cycling, which are difficult to combine, in order to create a coherent cycling network. Further conflict is between cyclists and pedestrians.

Benefits for cycling

Improving the share of cyclists in the city is seen as a way to improve many of the political goals set for the city, concerning the environment, improved health, sustainable transportation, as well as rich city life. The economic benefits for the society are positive for each cycled kilometer in the city, as compared to negative for every driven kilometer in a car (Trafikkontoret, 2015:17).

* Measures, strategies and implementation process

The cycling program presents four main areas where measures are needed to create an attractive cycling city (Trafikkontoret, 2015:11) (Figure 7):

- Building a coherent and well-designed cycling infrastructure
- Offer a good standard on the cycling network all year
- Offer support and services that facilitates for cycling and raises the attractiveness of the transport mode
- Strengthen the image of Gothenburg as a cycling city with the help of communication



Figure 7: Four areas for measures are presented to create an attractive cycling city, according to the cycling program; infrastructure, operation and maintenance, support and services, and communication (Trafikkontoret, 2015:19).

The two latter types of measures will further on be called behavioural measures, as Aretun & Robertsson (2013) presents it, see 2.2.1.

Implementation principles

According to the cycling program, prioritization should be done based on where the cyclists' needs are quick, easy, and safe, but also depending on where in the city the measures gives the highest possible impact for achieving the goal of increased cycling. What can achieve a higher impact is if measures are coordinated, and therefore clearly improve the quality in a certain area (Trafikkontoret, 2015:81). The principles required to implement the cycling program are presented below (Trafikkontoret, 2015:81).

• Prioritize central parts and the cycling network

The geographical planning should be implemented and prioritized in the following order; the central city, tie together areas of city character with a commuter cycling network and develop areas into a city character. This prioritization is done in relation to the number of potential cyclists that can be affected (Trafikkontoret, 2015:82).

• Coordinate measures

For certain predetermined roads and area, a coordination of measures that increases the quality should be done. This is done to achieve the highest possible impact. If physical measures are implemented in an area, communicating these to the cyclists will give an even higher positive effect. Communicative measures will also become more effective if cyclists can see that the infrastructure is getting better (Trafikkontoret, 2015:84).

• Plan for a good connection to public transportation

It should be easy to combine cycling and public transportation at major connections, to offer an easy travel solution for the citizens. Cycling parking should be available at major connections and there should exist cycling garages with different types of services available at major public transportation spots. Offering a bike-sharing service is regarded as an important complement to public transportation for those who do not have access to their own bike (Trafikkontoret, 2015:84).

• Plan for good accessibility during construction

Since the time frame for the cycling program is colliding with the city building many new urban development projects, planning for cycling sees both challenges and opportunities. The challenges are that some cycling roads passes through areas who are affected by the construction. On these roads it will, according to the program, be difficult to achieve an increased quality. The opportunities lie on the other roads who are not affected by construction. Focus can be put on these roads, to increase their quality through good comfort and accessibility, and to decrease the number of cyclists passing by the areas under construction. The goal of the city is that, during construction times, fewer people should choose the car. Therefore, the possibilities for cycling must be very good (Trafikkontoret, 2015:84).

Knowledge and cooperation

In order to achieve the goals described in the cycling program, competence about cycling issues generally, and more specifically about functional requirements and planning principles that are mentioned in the program. This is important for all actors involved in the process; politicians who make decisions, officials and consultants who are planning, and for entrepreneurs finalizing the work. To achieve this, Trafikkontoret must cooperate both internally within the municipality, and externally with other relevant actors (Trafikkontoret, 2015:85).

Cooperation is an essential part for a successful implementation of the cycling program. In the program, cooperation is divided into four specific areas:

• Internally within Trafikkontoret

The main responsibility to implement the cycling program is on Trafikkontoret, assigned by the urban transport committee. The cycling program suggest that there exist a cooperation group where all sectors and functions are represented. Their responsibility is to present action plans for cycling and follow up the goals and intentions of the cycling program (Trafikkontoret, 2015:86).

• Among the city's companies and administrations

All administrations and companies within the city of Gothenburg have, in line with the city's budget, a common responsibility to transform the city so that it is attractive for cyclists. Cooperation with these administrations and companies should improve, regarding issues that specifically affect the possibility to reach the intentions of the cycling program (Trafikkontoret, 2015:86).

• Among external, individual actors

The city of Gothenburg cannot alone transform the city into an attractive city for cyclists. External actors, such as individuals, nonprofit organizations, and private companies, who in some way works with cycling in Gothenburg are needed as well. Trafikkontoret is dependent on receiving as much information as possible from users, to ensure that the user perspective is considered. Trafikkontoret can become more effective if more actors are involved. Organizations should be invited to cooperate, to ensure that there is a broad range of interests represented (Trafikkontoret, 2015:86).

• Among external, public actors

As Gothenburg is an important location in the region, there is a need to cooperate with surrounding municipalities whose cycling network is interconnected with Gothenburg's network. Moreover, cooperation should exist with the national transport administration, Trafikverket, who is responsible for the regional and the state-owned roads. There is also a potential in increasing cycling from surrounding municipalities, more specifically commuting (Trafikkontoret, 2015:86).

Ensuring quality and follow-up

The cycling program also identifies how measures and improvements should be evaluated and monitored. This includes developing a yearly action plan, consisting of the measures that are to be implemented, based on the goals presented. The follow-up should ensure that the implemented measures are in line with the required quality based on the functional requirements. In addition, a follow-up of the measures should also be done in relation to the planning of measures and available resources (Trafikkontoret, 2015:86).

The action plan is an internal document for Trafikkontoret but is available online. The document is useful in the sense that it helps Trafikkontoret knowing what measures are to be done in a calendar year. Moreover, it is useful as a communication tool, to inform citizens about what measures are being performed. The action plan describes, in a comprehensive way, what measures will be performed in the city during a calendar year. All of the four areas for measures detailed in the cycling program are included; infrastructure, operation and maintenance, and

behavioural measures (För liv och rörelse, 2018). There further exist planning documents for cycling parking for planners and for property owners (Cyelparkering, 2018).

✤ Analysis of the cycling program

The document acknowledges cycling as a viable and sustainable transport mode by connecting cycling to all three pillars of sustainable development, i.e. economic, environmental, and social. It has been approved by the urban transport committee and created by Trafikkontoret. This could potentially mean that there is no common agreement about the goals and strategies presented in the program by other administrations and committees. Conflicting goals are presented between the transport system of the tramrails and the cyclists. Furthermore, it is possible to believe that conflicting goals between different modes can occur, if all sustainable transport modes are to increase in number.

The cycling program can, seen from a top-down approach, be described as the perfect way of implementing the cycling policies presented by the politicians. It states implementing principles and strategic areas for where measures are to be implemented. Moreover, it states further actions that Trafikkontoret should work with, in order to develop and improve the implementation process. As earlier studies has shown (Pucher et.al, 2010; Harms et.al, 2016:150; Wennberg & Nordlund, 2011:14), a wide set of measures are needed and presented, in order to achieve an increase in the number of cyclists. Moreover, combining both push and pull measures, i.e. implementing cycling measures and measures that decrease the attractiveness for the car are stated and in line with what previous studies have shown (Pucher et.al, 2010; Harms et.al, 2016). Seen from a bottom-up perspective, the cycling program allows for cooperation with several different actors, such as citizens.

4.5. Parking policy

The parking policy is a document with the aim to guide how the city should work with the changed requirements for parking and the accessibility to different parts of the city. The policy should support the city development that is identified in the municipality's budget and in the comprehensive plan (Göteborgs Stad, 2009:5). Moreover, new (from 2018) parking requirements are presented in the end of 4.5.

✤ Authors and support

Authors of the document are Stadsbyggnadskontoret, Trafikkontoret, Göteborgs Stads Parkering AB, Fastighetskontoret, and the administration

of environment (*Miljöförvaltningen*). It was produced at the request of the building committee and the urban transport committee and has been approved by the city council.

✤ Goals

The goal with the parking policy is to ensure that the city is accessible for all citizens. The city should be attractive with a sustainable urban development, considering the three dimensions of sustainability; economic, social, and environmental. Moreover, it should encourage more people to choose public transport or the bicycle, instead of the car (Göteborgs Stad, 2009:7).

The parking policy argues that the distance to a car parking should be longer than the distance to a public transportation stop. This should mostly be implemented in the city center (Göteborgs Stad, 2009:19). The demand for public transportation should increase. Therefore, measures to reduce the demand for car parking should decrease to achieve the goals (Göteborgs Stad, 2009:19). Moreover, space made available from car parking could potentially be used for



cycling paths. The municipality cannot influence a lot of parking space at workplaces, and a cooperation with private actors is therefore important to reduce commuting made by car (Göteborgs Stad, 2009:20).



Figure 8: Goals presented in the parking policy (English picture taken from the transport strategy) (Trafikkontoret, 2014:49).

Goals for cycling

For cycling parking more specifically, the number of cycling parking should increase in the city center, where the distance is not too far away from important locations. Cycling parking should be put in place at car commuting parking, and at major public transportation stops. Cycling parking should also be arranged within an area for building sites at residences and workplaces. The cycling parking should be safe, of good quality, have weather protection, and there should exist opportunities to lock the bicycle (Göteborgs Stad, 2009:7). Further, the environmental benefits for cycling are mentioned in the parking policy.

✤ Measures, strategies and implementation process
Five strategic areas of measures are presented (Göteborgs Stad, 2009:165):

- Localize, prioritize, and make the supply more effective
- Refine the city environment of Gothenburg
- Empower and increased travelling with public transportation and cycling
- Develop the chain from comprehensive planning to contract
- Better cooperation when planning

The parking policy describes that the city should remain the same number of car parking as it has today, but that these may need to be relocated, to give more place for new public transport and cycling roads or if other prioritizations need to be made. As the public transport system is expanded, car parking can be reduced, especially in places where there is a good connection to public transportation (Göteborgs Stad, 2009:7). It is mentioned in the parking policy that the environmental problems such as noise, pollution, and land-use will be difficult to resolve if car use continues to increase (Göteborgs Stad, 2009:9). Accessibility is acknowledged as being of major importance. It is mentioned that there is a need to balance the different transport modes;

car, public transport, and bicycle in different parts of the city. This should lay as a ground as to where to put new parking facilities (Göteborgs Stad, 2009:11).

The document also acknowledges that further cooperation needs to be made between municipal and private actors. Moreover, strategies to increase the accessibility should be weighted and analyzed together with other municipal administrations, and the parking company and public transportation actors (Göteborgs Stad, 2009:22).

Updated parking requirements

Since 2018, new parking requirements means that, during local plans and building permits, the focus should be on mobility (*mobilitet*) rather than the previous focus on specific number of parking and cycling parking. The new approach is supposed to be project specific and flexible. In the early stages of a planning project, the municipality holds a meeting with the housing developer so that new innovative solutions can arise, to reduce the number of car parking and car ownership (Göteborgs Stad, 2018a:4).

✤ Analysis of the parking policy

The parking policy of 2009 has been approved by the city council and created between different administrations, which shows that collaboration exist and potentially a united approach towards parking exist within the city. The document is in line with the comprehensive plan and the transport strategy, with the aim being to reduce vehicle traffic and increase cycling and public transportation. A potential conflicting goal is thus between cycling and public transportation. The strategy is to balance the different transport modes. The new parking requirements from 2018 shift focus from number of parking to mobility (*mobilitet*), which shows that new ways of looking at the transport system are made. By adapting the use of different mobility solutions to a particular area and not having predetermined a specific transport mode, the process allow new innovative solution to be found (Smidfedlt Rosqvist & Ljungberg, 2009).

4.6. Road safety program 2010-2020

The aim of the road safety program is to decrease the number of people injured and killed in traffic, where continuous investigations and measures are done in the city (Trafikkontoret, 2017:51). At the same time, more people should be moving in the city, new technology with the ability to reduce accidents should be used, and increase the interplay between the street environment, the people, and the vehicles (Trafikkontoret, 2009:6). The author of the document is Trafikkontoret.



Three groups of people are prioritized in the road safety program; pedestrians, cyclists, and people using public transportation, emphasizing

the importance of creating a consciousness of safety for young people (Trafikkontoret, 2009:6). Lack of safety is foremost brought up due to poor asphalt coating on the cycling paths and other causes are derived to cyclists behaviour, defect on the bicycle. It is also mentioned that many of the people being hurt severely are lacking a helmet (Trafikkontoret, 2009:14).

✤ Analysis of the road safety program

The road safety program shows that sustainable transport modes are prioritized in terms of traffic safety. The lack of poor asphalt coating on the cycling paths is acknowledged, as in the cycling program, which shows that there, partially, exist an adequate causal theory as expressed by Sabatier & Mazmanian (1986) about traffic safety.

4.7. Integrated document analysis

The document review allows to analyse the different goals set by the different administrations and how cycling is acknowledged in these. The documents can from a top-down approach be regarded as a framework for how the city should be developed. These documents work as guidelines, which have been politically decided. According to the guidelines set by the officials, officials and managers cooperates to find strategies and solutions. The goal from the state (*Transportpolitiska mål*) are mentioned in the comprehensive plan and the following documents are referring back to the comprehensive plan, showing willingness from the city as a whole to strive towards the same goal and future.

4.7.1. Support of the documents

The goal of increasing the number of cyclists from 6% to 12%, and that 75% of the citizens of Gothenburg should think that the city is a cycling friendly city is well presented. Furthermore, the comprehensive plan, transport strategy, urban development strategy, and parking policy are all acknowledging the bicycle as a viable transport mode. It can therefore be argued that there exist an agreement between different actors within the city that measures should be implemented to increase the number of cyclists in Gothenburg and make Gothenburg a cycling friendly city. Despite this, it can be noted that the documents produced by Trafikkontoret are the ones who are mentioning the most benefits, potentially showing the largest comprehension of why cycling measures should be implemented, and acknowledging the fact that they are the administration primarily responsible for this issue.

Trafikkontoret primarily produces the documents regarding transport, and Stadsbyggnadskontoret the ones for urban development. What can be noted is that there has been cooperation between different administrations for the overall strategic documents. The comprehensive plan was taken forward by several administrations. Moreover, the transport strategy, the development planning strategy and the green strategy were taken forward simultaneously. This shows that there are efforts being made to get a holistic and united approach on how the city should be developed. In addition, the documents Vision Älvstaden (Vision Älvstaden, 2012), and the parking policy show that a wide set of actors cooperates to find common goals and solutions. The questions brought up in these documents could mean that there exists more cooperation for certain issues or transport modes, i.e. parking, public transportation, and creating cycling and pedestrian bridges across the river. Moreover, the documents are, before approved, handed out on remittance which allows for feedback from a various group of actors.

4.7.2. Status of the bicycle in comparison to other transport modes

Benefits for cycling are mentioned in all of the strategic documents. The three aspects of sustainability are all accounted for, i.e. environmental, social and economic sustainability. These benefits are generally described in documents that are not focusing on transport. More detailed explanations of the benefits can be found in the transport strategy and foremost in the cycling program. This shows that there exist an understanding of the benefits of cycling, which can be beneficial for the implementation of the measures.

In the transport strategy, it is possible to believe that potential conflicts may arise between different transport modes. The goal of the city clearly mentions that cycling, walking, and public transportation should increase in number in comparison to the car. Despite this, no clear prioritization is made between the different sustainable transport modes in the transport strategy. A lack of clarity could potentially mean that the officials on the ground do not have

any clear guideline about what to prioritize and when. This could mean that they can find new innovative solutions on the ground, but it could also be problematic when trying to build a coherent network for all of the sustainable transport modes. In the new parking requirements, a new approach to parking is made and the term mobility (*mobilitet*) is used. No specific number of parking should thus be predetermined, but instead find the best sustainable solution dependent on the specific solution.

The comprehensive plan argues that public transportation and cycling should be prioritized where there is limited space. Prioritizing public transportation is specified while the goal for cycling rather is to increase the number of cyclists. Prioritizing public transportation can be a barrier to building a coherent cycling network. The specific issue of railways for tramways is further brought up in the cycling program, mentioning the difficulties in prioritizing the bicycle.

The document review thus shows that the bicycle is acknowledged in all documents. It further shows that potential conflicts may arise between different, sustainable, transport modes, as these all should increase. What is clear and consistent in terms of the goals is that the use of car should decrease.

4.7.3. Implementation process and measures

The cycling program clearly describes how cycling measures should be implemented and how the process of implementation should be improved, in order to continuously develop the process. The cycling program clearly states how cycling measures should be implemented. It can, despite this, be noted that there exist room for experimentation on finding new measures and developing the implementation process, allowing for a bottom-up approach. Moreover, cooperation with other actors is supported, inviting once again for a bottom-up working process. In addition, projects are being run between the city and different actors (see 3.5.1.), showing that the city is involved in continuous research about cycling.

As the cycling program more in detail show what measures that should be implemented, measures can be found in the other documents as well. Strategies that are reoccurring in several documents are to create a dense city, which invites the bicycle a place in the city. Furthermore, allowing for different transport modes to be combined in a journey, i.e. having cycling parking nearby bus and tram stops and bicycle sharing systems, are acknowledged measures.

5. Interview results

This chapter will describe the results from the interviews. 19 interviews were held with politicians, one member of a cycling interest group, and officials from Trafikkontoret and Stadsbyggnadskontoret. The interview material is analyzed and connected together with relevant documents and implementation theory, i.e. top-down and bottom-up theory. The chapter is organized in the following thematic areas: Cycling measures, Status of the bicycle in relation to the car, Promoting cycling, walking, and public transportation, Combining housing and infrastructure development, Approaching the goals differently, and Knowledge and support. The interviews are based on implementation theory, but the thematic areas have been identified based on the interviews. In this chapter, what cycling measures to implement and how to implement them is accounted for and discussed.

5.1. Cycling measures

A wide set of measures are needed according to the interviewees. Large focus is put on increased mobility, building a coherent cycling network and making adjustments to the existing one, i.e. operating and maintaining, as stated in the cycling program.

When mentioning the need for a coherent cycling network, arguments were made about the cycling network being poorly built and designed for cycling. The focus is on infrastructure investments, which is supported by the budget of the urban transport committee. Despite this, few projects are carried out and the money allocated for the investments are not being used. This is due to a lack of personnel resources lacking both internally within Trafikkontoret, but also in terms of entrepreneurs carrying out the work. The lack of entrepreneurs and a housing and infrastructure market in Gothenburg that is saturated means that the prices are rising, which is another barrier for the implementation.

Another topic brought up by two officials from Trafikkontoret was that the state's transport administration, Trafikverket, should take more responsibility in building their part of the network. Trafikverket owns some of the car roads that are a part of the intended cycling network identified in the cycling program (note that the map in 2.2. is not an expansion plan but requirements for how the cycling network should be developed). In other words, the municipality is dependent on Trafikverket in order to fully expand the coherent cycling network:

"They [Trafikverket] own a large part of the network [...] It [the cooperation] works well, but I think they should build more [cycling paths]" (Traffic engineer, Trafikkontoret)¹

This shows that building a coherent cycling network is dependent on several actors and a good cooperation must thus exist between Trafikkontoret and Trafikverket, in order for the cycling network to be fully expanded. As the cycling program mentions functional requirements, it needs to be ensured that these are implemented as intended and cooperation between the two actors is therefore important.

Another barrier to building a coherent cycling network is the fact that there exist laws (*Väglagen & anläggningslagen*) (see 3.3.2.), which means that new cycling paths needs to be built adjacent to car roads. This can potentially be a barrier if Trafikkontoret wants the cycling network to be

¹ All translations of citations are the author's own. The citations and the full interviews are within the author's possession and available to review.

built as is identified in the cycling program, where some of the potential cycling paths are dependent on changing the laws. Relating to Sabatier & Mazmanian's (1986) third factor of the implementation process being legally structured to enhance compliance, these laws are barriers to a successful implementation.

Another problematic issue in the local plans to ensure how the newly built area should be connected to the surrounding areas. The level by how much this is a problem differed based on which type of project it was. According to the detailed planning coordinators, there is a difference in the size of the area being built, i.e. when planning smaller areas it is more difficult to get a holistic view of cycling and adjacent areas. The importance of taking into account the surrounding areas in local plans was mentioned:

"You should have a comprehensive approach, so that you can ensure that you can move from A to B and not just past the [local] plan. You should see the whole perspective, it is also really important in our plans" (Planning coordinators, Trafikkontoret)

This shows that having a holistic approach when planning is important. This has further been acknowledged by Wennberg & Nordlund (2011), where detailed comprehensive plans (*fördjupad översiktsplan*) were regarded as a success factor, so interconnections between areas are not forgotten.

For operation and maintenance of the cycling paths, financial resources are lacking. Financial support concerning investigations and working with behavioural measures are also lacking. Poor maintenance, and behavioural measures has in an earlier study been shown to be lacking in Gothenburg (Cykelfrämjandet, 2017:41). A holistic approach to the implemented measures was regarded as important, both stated in the cycling program and according to the interviewees. Despite this, some interviewees mentioned that money were mostly aimed for infrastructure improvements in the first hand, and that money for operation and maintenance, and behavioural measures were lacking:

"We have a lot of money for investments but very little money for what we call operation and maintenance measures, that is operation and maintenance of cycling paths, but also producing investigations, producing support and so on. There we don't have enough resources or working with behavioural measures either" (Official on strategic level, Trafikkontoret)

From a top-down perspective, it can be argued that the documents work as guidelines for what measures the officials should work with, but they are at the same time dependent on financial resources specifically aimed for other measures than infrastructure. Not having financial resources for certain measures limits the potential positive impact that the officials can, with intended measures to implement, achieve. It can further be noted that the cycling program depends on a continuously improved working process at Trafikkontoret, hence money is required to improve the implementing process with measures such as producing investigations.

The interviews show that there exist a clear view from the traffic engineers and traffic planners of infrastructure measures being an effective measure for reaching the goals of the cycling program. For behavioural measures on the other hand, a lack in causality is a possible explanation to why there is no more focus on this, i.e. financial resources allocated. The interviewed project leader working with these types of measures expressed it as follows:

"...And that's what it's really about, so to say, on the behavioural measures issue, it is difficult to know what we should focus on without knowing what really gives an effect and to then follow it up" (Project leader, Trafikkontoret)

Referring to Sabatier & Mazmanian's (1986) second factor about adequate causal theory (see 2.1.1.), a clear link between problem and solution is possibly lacking for behavioural measures, i.e. there seems to be a higher degree of uncertainty about the effectivity of the measures. For these measures, inspiration from other countries and cities, and experimentation were seen as ways of finding measures.

The interviewees also acknowledge that focus should be on operating and maintaining the existing cycling network. The main accidents that occur for cyclists are accidents only involving one cyclist, where better maintenance of the lanes would decrease the number of accidents. The operation and maintenance of the existing cycling lanes are behind in terms of quality, which needs to increase overall. The lack of proper quality has in an earlier study for Swedish cities shown to be the cause of a lack of financial resources (Niska, 2006). An argument brought an official, was to spend enough money to get the required quality on the whole network. Thereafter, the yearly spending could be lower but focus on improving the network even more. By working in this way, the interviewee argued that cyclists could more clearly see the improvements made than when "last-minute fixes" are made:

"I would rather have.. that we have a base level, that the base level on the cycling paths is good enough, so the million we can invest each year instead, it is then we do the fine tuning, so it becomes even better, not just selective measures because then you don't see that things get better" (Official, Trafikkontoret)

Having a larger budget for operation and maintenance is preferred to making last-minute fixes. As this official expresses it, it is not always the case in practice.

Different projects are organized by Trafikkontoret to get people to ride a bicycle during winter, such as allowing a number of cyclists to get free winter tires. This is done together with the region of Västra Götaland and the local federation of Gothenburg (GR). New methods are also being tried, such as new methods to remove snow (*sopsaltning*). During this process, an important actor was argued to be VTI, the state's research institute for transport, which is stated as an important actor to get access to new methods. Finding the right measures are therefore not always done by bottom-up experimentation, but can be provided by national institutes. An official from Trafikkontoret expressed it as being important to see that new methods have been used and tested at other locations before. This was further stressed in relation to the money available being limited and trying new methods in Gothenburg would therefore be too costly.

Much focus during the interviews was put on the commuting cycling network. The activist interviewed on the other hand explained that in order to get new groups of people to ride a bicycle, more focus should be on the fine mesh of the cycling network. This interviewee expressed it as the commuting cycling network, which is highly prioritized by the officials interviewed at Trafikkontoret, is intimidating for new cyclists, due to the high speeds:

"If you want to gain new cyclists, I don't think you will do that with these fine paths [commuting network], it is the local network. You need to get someone to start cycling two, three kilometers to the store, instead of taking the tram or the car" (Activist, interest organization)

This interviewee further argued that it was important in terms of equality, since cycling not necessarily means cycling to work and commuting, but could also mean to make daily chores. According to this interviewee, most of the focus was put on the commuting network, which in itself was regarded as a barrier to attract new cyclists.

Moreover, overcoming the physical barriers in the city was raised as an argument, but also to make a statement to the inhabitants of Gothenburg that cycling is important. A traffic engineer expressed it as more venturous measures were needed, not only cycling specific measures:

"...It is a large investment and it really shows that: "here we are doing something beyond what is expected" and that is something that we need in Gothenburg. We need a cycling bridge, we need to give cyclists priority where you might have not expected it" (Traffic engineer, Trafikkontoret)

Seen from a top-down approach, the politicians sets goals and allocate a budget to these goals. It was argued to be of importance that cycling investments are continuous over a longer period of time, in order for true change to happen. Successful cities were used as examples to show that continuity is of importance and hence acknowledging the importance of a strong political will:

"I believe it's good to set the goals. I mean, what should I say, that method of, that method of ruling, eh, works if politicians continues to work with what they have said. I believe that Copenhagen is a good example. People believe, yes well Copenhagen is a good city to cycle in. When did they start? In the 60's, in the end of the 60's or in the second half, then the politicians say that we will, we will give cyclists priority. 40 years later we believe that it is a good city to cycle in" (Project leader working with local plans, Stadsbyggnadskontoret)

This importance of continuity was raised in relation to the cycling program only having been approved since three years when the interviews for this thesis are performed. Interviewees agreed that achieving a larger number of cyclists is a continuous process that takes time and therefore demands a continuous political will, stressing the importance of the top-down approach and the sixth factor presented by Sabatier & Mamanian (1986) of not having changes in socio-economic conditions that undermines political support. Moreover, the interviewees argued that this much amount of financial resources only has been allocated for Trafikkontoret for a couple of years, meaning that the organization needs time to adapt and understand how to work with implementing cycling measures.

To summarize, the main focus is put on building a coherent cycling network, where the main focus is on the commuting cycling network and the overall cycling network. Here, arguments are made that it is difficult to get a coherent cycling network throughout the local plans. Operation and maintenance, behavioural measures, and producing investigations seems to be of importance but it is argued that the money available is not enough. Financial resources are on the other hand not the issue for new investments in cycling paths, but rather a lack of personnel resources internally and in terms of available entrepreneurs. Moreover, arguments are made by the interviewees for the importance of continuous investments made by politicians.

5.2. Status of the bicycle in relation to the car

Several interviewees not only mentioned the importance of implementing cycling specific measures, but also the need to implement measures restricting motorized vehicles, such as limiting the mobility and parking of cars. Arguments for measures restricting the use of cars was the necessity to limit one transport mode, if another was to gain in number. As examples brought up of these more venturous measures, some interviewees mentioned the importance of restricting vehicles by different measures, such as taking away parking to create new bicycle lanes or increasing parking taxes for cars.

Getting car drivers to choose cycling was deemed a necessity to achieve the effect targets in the transport strategy. In other words, getting car drivers to use public transportation would not help, as the public transportation system is already at maximum capacity during rush hours. Most of the interviewees believe that the number of motorist should decrease and be replaced with cyclists, which is in line with the city's strategic documents. A specific measure mentioned was for car drivers to have the opportunity to use an electric bike instead of their car for a limited time period, a project stated in the action plan for cycling of 2018 and has been conducted previous years as well. The persons involved could thereafter buy the bikes to a discounted price once the project was finished. This measure was by one interviewee regarded as an effective measure but acknowledging that it can only be offered to a limited number of people. The electric bicycle was mentioned as a solution to bridging fixed barriers such as the river, a hilly topography and the weather.

Regardless of political party, cycling is highly discussed and expressed as important for the development of the city. The dividing line between parties is whether or not the share of cars should decrease or not:

"That is a reasonable development if we can achieve to keep the car traffic constant when we will grow with 150.000 inhabitants, and that we get an increase in public transportation, and then if cycling also increases, then that is also beneficial" (Politician)

This citation shows that there exist differing opinions about what should be the quantitative share for the different transport modes.

The interviewees mention that more venturous decisions are not always taken. These arguments are raised by different professionals having different competence areas. One official from Trafikkontoret argued that there can sometimes be a cautious approach from politicians even when traffic planners can prove that a measure can be implemented without affecting cars negatively, when at the same time it benefits cyclists and pedestrians. A politician discussed these difficulties that exists in politics to limit the car:

"Our strategic documents says that, the transport strategy, will increase cycling and pedestrians. Here, they do exactly what the politicians are telling them to do, I mean the officials really do it. They see, "ah, here the number of cars are decreasing, here we can do something positive for the cyclists, and pedestrians", because otherwise there are many conflicts when there is common paths, but the politicians [from other political parties], don't dare to do this" (Politician)

Difficulties in the political process was mentioned by a politician as to carry through ideas presented in the budget, since the political parties having proposed the budget are not in a

majority. In these processes, it occurred that even though there was a will from officials in Trafikkontoret, politicians could at times be resistant to make changes for cars. Political differences were discussed but also the fact that it is an election year (2018) and that certain political parties therefore have to acknowledge the car to gain and retain voters, or at least, so they believe. Seen from a bottom-up approach, there exist knowledge and creative, venturous measures. On the other hand, these bottom-up tendencies from traffic planners need to be acknowledged and approved by the top in order for the measures to be implemented.

It was further mentioned by the interviewees that there exist support from interest groups working for cycling. Some interviewees although noted that the influence of these groups were not so important in Gothenburg and that a higher level of cooperation should exist with Trafikkontoret and politicians. A politician and a traffic engineer further argued that a barrier was the fact that interest groups supporting cars have a stronger influence at the moment.

In general terms, there seems to exist a united vision of the city striving toward replacing car use with sustainable transportation use (further developed in 5.3.), which is in line with the city's strategic documents and the goal of the city council. Despite this, it is not always the case and examples brought up by the interviewees show that the car is still prioritized in certain projects. A political dividing line seems to be if the number of cars should decrease or not. This could be a barrier to successful policy implementation, relating to the sixth factor of Sabatier & Mazmanian (1986) about socioeconomic conditions not undermining political support.

5.3. Promoting cycling, walking, and public transportation

The interviews, together with the documents, shows that the city's goal is to increase the number and share of cyclists, pedestrians, and people using public transportation. At the same time, the number of people using the car should decrease (even though there exist examples of the car being prioritized by politicians, see 5.2.). This gathered approach of promoting all sustainable modes of transport means that, without clear prioritized ranking of the modes, conflicts can arise. Two main issues have been identified from the interviewees; cycling in relation to public transport, and cycling in relation to walking and creating a pleasant and attractive city.

5.3.1. Public transportation and cycling

Trafikkontoret not only works with cycling but also with many other transport modes. Therefore, conflicts between different modes can occur. As stated in the transport strategy, the goal is to increase the number of people using sustainable transport modes in the city, while decreasing the number using cars. In addition to cycling, walking and public transportation is of high priority. The officials working for Trafikkontoret expressed this as there being a focus from officials to work with their subject of matter. Some interviewees were uncertain about what to prioritize and how, since both were of high importance. One traffic planner mentioned that a new traffic net plan is produced at the moment and that it might facilitate the process.

The interviewed planning coordinators mentioned the difficulties of prioritizing both cycling and public transportation:

"I rather think that it is more difficult to prioritize maybe between public transportation and cycling. Because they're both highly prioritized. And if we for example have. Yes well if we want the tramway to pass through and the commuting cycling network, which one has the highest priority? That one I believe can be difficult sometimes. Because I feel that we have the mandate to

prioritize down the car, but public transportation should also be highly prioritized" (Planning coordinators, Trafikkontoret)

"You have to better agree about, I mean where we should have better mobility and where we can have a little less mobility, so that it creates a functioning network, not only for the car and public transportation but also for pedestrians and cyclists. So that you make it work. And then you can start.. Then it is easier to when you densify to know: this street or this street, it is an important link for public transportation for example. Then it is more clear instead of arguing in each one of the local plans" (Traffic planner, Trafikkontoret)

These citations show that the planners are uncertain about what to prioritize and when. Arguments were made about having more specific documents that clearly depicts what and where to prioritize. A traffic planner argued that a digital version of the cycling program was being produced, and a transport network plan. For this traffic planner, it was of importance to have the cycling network in a digital format, since the one existing was mentioned to be difficult and time consuming to use. The transport network plan would help in knowing what transport mode that should be prioritized and where. Seen from a top-down perspective, there is according to the interviewed planners currently (2018) a lack of supporting documents for properly knowing what to prioritize and when. There is therefore a lack of a clear structure from the top to enhance compliance, as is one of the six top-down factors of Sabatier & Mazmanian (1986). The documents are being produced during 2018 and can once finalized mean a more clear structure and detailed planning support.

Despite this, it was argued by several interviewees that public transportation is often prioritized. It was mentioned that public transportation is a big part of the transportation system in Gothenburg and that it requires a lot of space. Moreover, an example was brought up by an interviewee about public transportation and green waves for cyclists. Concerning this, the interviewee found it hard to believe that public transportation, transporting numerous people, would give up priority for a few bicycles.

One opinion about cycling was that the bicycle must be able to support itself all year around, which reflects how cycling was perceived by engineers after the second world war (Emanuel, 2012). Concerns were brought up considering the fact that public transportation has achieved its maximum capacity in the central parts of the city during rush hour and that therefore, cyclists must continue to cycle during rainy days and during winter (see 5.1.). An aspect brought up by an interviewee from Trafikkontoret was the importance of keeping cyclists cycling during autumn. According to this interviewee, a person who does quit cycling during autumn due to the heavier winds will not start again during winter but later in spring the following year:

"Because if you have put away your bike at the autumn, then you won't get back during all winter. Then you start during spring again" (Official, Trafikkontoret)

This shows that there is a need for an integration of the two transport modes, in order to create a more sustainable transport system in Gothenburg and reduce the number of cars. Further strategies mentioned to support these two transport modes were to put focus on cycling parking nearby public transportation stops, and to continue to develop and expand the bicycle-sharing system (Pucher et.al, 2012), which is further supported by the document analysis.

To summarize, the prioritization between public transportation and cycling is not clearly stated from the top, as there arises difficulties for the planning coordinators and traffic planners. This lack of clear and consistent goals and prioritization means that arguments about what to prioritize is brought up in for numerous local plans, meaning that the officials below have to create project-specific solutions. The document analysis shows that the specific issue of tram railways is a barrier to creating a coherent cycling network. Moreover, the law of tramways always having priority in Gothenburg is also a barrier. Despite these inconsistencies, the interviewees acknowledges that cycling and public transportation should complement each other by having cycling parking at bus stops and developing and expanding the bicycle-sharing system.

5.3.2. Creating an attractive and pleasant city for pedestrians, and cycling

Creating a pleasant and attractive city life versus building cycling paths is the main conflict between Trafikkontoret and Stadsbyggnadskontoret. An official on strategic level from Stadsbyggnadskontoret believes that the goal of increased cycling is aligned with the goal of creating a green and close-knit city, which is in line with what is said in the city's strategic document of urban development, created by Stadsbyggnadskontoret (Stadsbyggnadskontoret, 2014). On the other hand, the same interviewee also believes that commuting cycling networks can be barriers on streets and disturb pleasant city life on plazas for pedestrians. This is further acknowledged by the interviewees from Trafikkontoret as being a reoccurring discussion point between the two administrations.

Conflicts with pedestrians are often related to the goal of creating a pleasant city life. The focus of Trafikkontoret on the other hand is on mobility and traffic safety. This conflict was acknowledged by the interviewees. Separating pedestrians from cyclists to avoid conflicts and accidents was a reoccurring measure. This type of measure requires a lot of space and is therefore not easy to implement, considering other solutions that has to fit in the sections. Problems that had to be solved are argued to be the cause of a lack of space. Some interviewees also acknowledged the fact that a lot of focus lately has been put on cyclists and not pedestrians:

"There is a lot of talk about the bike nevertheless, more and more. A whole lot I would say. I mean there is not as much talk about pedestrians" (Traffic planner, Trafikkontoret)

The up- and coming strategy for pedestrians was mentioned and it is possible to believe that this can become a more intense conflict in the future between the two transport modes.

As one factor causing these conflicts seems to be a lack of cooperation and discussion in the strategic planning phase between the different administrations in the city, expressed by an interviewee as follows:

"Sometimes it can be, in the discussions a conflict between the mobility of the bicycle and other city qualities. And there is no consensus I would say between Stadsbyggnadskontoret if you think generally about the role that cycling should have in the city and what that means, a part of the ambitions that we have in the cycling program. So we would really need to illustrate what we mean but also discuss" (Official on strategic level, Trafikkontoret)

There is an agreement between the different administrations that cycling should be promoted and cycling infrastructure built. Despite this, there does not seem to exist a united strategy of how this should be accomplished. In the cycling program, principles about how cyclists and pedestrians should be separated are presented, depending on which type of cycling network it is, and the pedestrian flow. These principles seem to not be implemented to the extent wanted. As mentioned above, more illustrations and discussions between Trafikkontoret and Stadsbyggnadskontoret is needed. Also, Park- och naturförvaltningen was mentioned when the mobility of cycling and creating an attractive city was discussed. Reoccurring discussions about if and how cycling should be integrated in green environments such as parks were made. Moreover, an argument brought up by most interviewees was the lack of space in the inner parts of the city, making it difficult to separate cyclists and pedestrians in a desired way.

To summarize, the document analysis shows that the different administrations, Trafikkontoret and Stadsbyggnadskontoret, have different goals, which is further acknowledged in the interviews. Professional tasks are thereafter clearly divided between the administrations. Seen from a top-down perspective, there exist a clear structure formed by the documents and the organization of the administrations. From below, the different goals need to be handled and weighted against each other to find solutions.

5.4. Combining housing and infrastructure development

While there are conflicting views between different parties in the urban transport committee about whether car traffic should increase or not, there are in the city also different goals between the different committees. Gothenburg is a growing city and the city has other important goals, such as housing, education, and healthcare. A manager expressed cycling in comparison to other goals within the city:

> "Politics in the wider sense [the city council] maybe does not see that cycling should be prioritized instead of healthcare and education, which is a large part of the municipal budget" (Manager, Trafikkontoret)

Of these different goals, the one that was mentioned clearly brought up by the interviewees was the goal of housing. Combining the goal for housing and cycling was deemed difficult. As the main priority is on building new housing due to the rapid urbanization of Gothenburg, cycling can sometimes be neglected in the local plans. The goal of increased housing puts pressure on the officials to work in a fast pace, and according to the interviewees working with local plans, cycling can be forgotten. The different goals set by the politicians create difficulties for the officials in the organizations. The interviewees expressed it as there was a need to keep up with pressing housing goals, which could leave the cycling issue forgotten if time was a matter of issue:

> "If we are going to create space for a cycling path here, that local plan is going to take more time and that means that we cannot achieve the goals that we have with housing. So, many times, the one who loses, is the cycling path" (Planning coordinators, Trafikkontoret)

In addition to the pressing housing goals, the number of simultaneous projects going on at the same time in Gothenburg was mentioned:

"It is difficult to work with both housing and infrastructure at the same time. Because today we have, we have a high workload because there are many plans in the city at the same time" (Manager, Trafikkontoret) The goals set by politicians affect the way the officials handles the work from below. As the officials need to consider which goals are set and required for them to achieve, it influences their work.

Further conflict during the exploitation processes is the issue of enough space during housing projects. As commercial actors invest money to build housing, they want to make profit out of their investment. This was mentioned as a problem by the officials from both Trafikkontoret and Stadsbyggnadskontoret, as it made it difficult to ensure the right amount of space for cycling lanes, parking, and crossings. This problem is enhanced by the fact that there is limited space in the central parts of the city. A planning coordinator from Trafikkontoret mentioned that the same problem concerning space also can arise when new areas are planned, thus the limited space is not always the only problem.

An argument was the need for further cooperation between actors. Officials from Trafikkontoret and Stadsbyggnadskontoret explained that the city's administrations need to stand united when housing projects are developed. The commercial actors were described as powerful and that it was difficult to argue against their will:

"The city, that is Trafikkontoret, Stadsbyggnadskontoret and Fastighetskontoret, it is we that are planning the city, not the commercial actors. Sometimes I can feel that it would have been better to separate them a bit more. And then we can achieve how we see that the city actually should evolve" (Traffic planner, Trafikkontoret)

The interest of the private actors to make profit is regarded as a barrier to ensure enough space for cycling paths and cycling parking. This can be referred to the development that has been part of the Swedish planning process since the 1980's, i.e. negotiation planning (*förhandlingsplanering*). This type of planning means that there exist two types of decision making; one formal, and one informal. This planning phenomenon states that actors not being part of the municipality take more initiatives in the planning process and that later, the municipal planning process finalizes the process of already predetermined, informal decisions (Strömgren, 2007:236). The interviews show that this process might occur for certain projects and that it can affect how the municipality plans to develop the city. Private actors thus seem to affect the implementation process, leading to that the top-down structure is not always followed as intended.

The interest of commercial actors to make profit is argued to affect cycling parking in local plans. This can be due to property developers requiring as much built area as possible, leaving the issue of cycling parking to the building permits, expressed by the planning coordinators as follows:

"In many cases I experience that the focus is on car parking and that the property developers or Stadsbyggnadskontoret thinks that the parking for cycling will be resolved in the building permits" (Planning coordinators, Trafikkontoret)

The planning coordinators further acknowledged that they hoped and believed that the new parking requirements, focusing on mobility (*mobilitet*), is going to favor cycling.

A barrier for successful policy implementation was difficulties in creating enough space to ensure technical requirements, such as proper visibility for cyclists at crossings, tracing of the cycling paths, and cycling parking. Parking for cycling was raised as an issue where the detailed planning coordinators argued that it was difficult to ensure the proper number of bicycle parking. The number of parking to ensure was raised as high but in the same time clearly stated as important for cycling as a transport mode. The planning coordinators mentioned the difficulties that exist with cycling parking:

"Another challenge is that we exploit a lot in the central parts of the city and the demands on exploitation are very high. And then we need to make space for bicycles, and that can be difficult. And then we have the new bicycle parking requirements and they are high, and they should be, you should be able to store your bike, but it also takes space in the buildings and the property owners are to take care of it" (Planning coordinators, Trafikkontoret)

Cycling paths and parking is handled with in local plans. Finding solutions that integrates all functions and transport modes desired by different actors was deemed difficult. Seen from a top-down approach, there is no legal requirement that can ensure a sufficient width on the cycling paths or number of cycling parking. Project-specific solutions therefore has to be made by officials, showing bottom-up tendencies.

Housing development and cycling seems difficult to combine, as there is no combined approach and strategy on how to solve these two questions simultaneously. There are different goals for the different committees within the city, which lets the officials find project-specific solutions. This complicates the task of building a coherent cycling network. Pressing time to finish local plans and developing housing, combined with a high workload, means that cycling can at times be neglected or forgotten. The limited amount of space in the central parts of the city, which is the main area for where to implement cycling measures, is argued to be a barrier. Many functions and transport modes needs to be accounted for, see 5.3..

To sum up, private companies imposes pressure on the municipality and it can at times be difficult to resist the will and requirements of the private actors of creating more space for buildings to gain larger profit, as expressed by the interviewees. The interviewees from the municipality further explain that a united approach between the different administrations is needed in order to create the city that the municipality wants to see. It can be argued that a better cooperation in terms of vision and goals is needed between the city and actors outside of the city. It can also be argued that the city needs to be able to resist the requirements of financial return that the private actors impose the city. Furthermore, this shows bottom-up trends of external factors influencing the planning process. This can be referred to negotiation planning *(förhandlingsplanering)* that has existed in Sweden since the late 1980's.

5.5. Approaching the goals for cycling differently

Some respondents from Trafikkontoret were worried that the goals stated in the cycling program would not be achieved, i.e. that the goals were too ambitious. Different opinions exists internally within Trafikkontoret about whether or not the goals are realistic or not. Some interviewees explained that the goals can be questioned internally, based on the goal's realism and why so much was invested in cycling, since it only represents a small share of the total trips made in Gothenburg. Why high investments is made for cycling without achieving the wanted increase in cycling shares were also questioned:

"I can feel that internally [in Trafikkontoret] it is still a bit: "oh, these bikes". I mean, "why put so much money on so few people? How do we benefit from that?"" (Official, Trafikkontoret)

"Internally [in Trafikkontoret] there is very large width about how you approach this document [the cycling program] and what you actually believe is reasonable to achieve. Some have a negative attitude towards the goals that are set for cycling traffic and believe that it will cost a lot of money to get there and that we probably won't get there" (Official on strategic level, Trafikkontoret)

The citations above show that there might still exist a path dependency where certain officials from Trafikkontoret are thinking prognosis-led planning instead of what the transport strategy stresses, i.e. target-led planning. Whether or not the goals for cycling are realistic to achieve or not seems to be influenced by the level of interest that the officials have for cycling. Officials who primarily work with cycling generally have a larger belief in the goals stated in the cycling program. Arguments are that the goals are realistic, considering the low number of cyclists in Gothenburg today, and because there already exists a lot of cycling paths in the city. Moreover, these interviewees believe that the goals are useful since it allows for follow up.

Despite the importance of having goals, one interviewee argues that the goals are not what is most important:

"If you think in terms of implementation I believe that it is more important to have indicators for what we need to achieve to reach the goals. We don't really have that, we have initiated that work and will continue during this year [2018] to try to find these indicators because it requires a whole lot of preparation work to be able to follow up [...] The goals are too diffuse to be to guidance. So the goals in themselves, they are irrelevant. What matters is what stands in the cycling program, with the strategy, functional requirements and principles which are important" (Official on strategic level, Trafikkontoret)

"I think that it sometimes gets wrong, I notice that in some of our strategic documents. We end up in a discussion about the numbers, the quantitative goals. The interesting thing with such a program are the strategies, it's about how you reach them [the goals]" (Politician)

These interviewees states that the goals are not what essentially matters in order to increase the number of cycling trips, but the strategies in themselves. It is therefore important that the strategies are well-known by the people working within the city but also by other actors, so that there exist a united vision for how cycling measures are to be implemented.

To summarize, the officials have different opinions about the goals. These different opinions about the realism of the cycling goals were not argued to be a barrier in the implementation process. Despite this, it seems that the different views on if investing in cycling is the right way to go or not could affect the perception of cycling when solutions are to be found below. The view explained by some interviewees of not investing in cycling due to its low current share shows tendencies of a path dependent and prognosis- led approach. Moreover, having clear goals for cycling is not the only important aspect according to the interviewees, strategies are also mentioned to be of importance.

5.6. Knowledge and support

Even though arguments were made about there being a lack of officials specializing on cycling, the officials from Trafikkontoret argued that the present ones are very competent, but that the organization depends on a few key cycling experts. Moreover, there exists a cycling group, who coordinates the internal work and continues to develop the cycling program. The Cycling group consists of officials from each of the departments in Trafikkontoret, which was raised as positive since it facilitated communication. The group participates at different seminars and conferences. Thereafter, they share relevant information or present new measures that are inspired from other cities to the rest of the department or the organization.

In this process of finding new measures, there is an interplay with the politicians, where new measures are presented by the officials and discussed with the politicians in the urban transport committee. In addition, still having the authors of the cycling program present at Trafikkontoret was argued to be beneficial, as this gave continuity to the process. Many of the interviewees also referred to the importance of having a cycling strategist to turn to and who is responsible for the cycling program. Seen from a top-down perspective, there exist a structure for the people working with cycling to meet and work. The officials can from this structure work on finding new measures and improve the cycling program and the implementation process.

The interviewed traffic planners mentioned that they were the ones who need to find a solution on the ground, acknowledging that many solutions are specific to a certain location. Moreover, arguments were made about the importance of involving cycling in an early phase in the local plans. The traffic planners further explained that much depends on the competence and interest of the planning coordinators of taking cycling into consideration. They did also argue that, depending on who the planning coordinators turn to for advice, different answers can be handed, thus different solutions:

> "It is very different, and, when you enter a process. In some local plans you enter very early and you give support, and in some you get a finished document and you have a look: "oops, have you thought about this? Have you thought about that?" So it is really different when you enter. And much has to do with how experienced the planning coordinators are" (Traffic planner, Trafikkontoret)

The citation above shows tendencies of a bottom-up way of working. The traffic planners need to find new solutions, adaptable to each project, which is argued to be a necessity since different areas are different and have different conditions.

Internally, the officials from Trafikkontoret mentioned that they have access to a good set of documents helping them in the process of implementing cycling measures. The cycling program was argued to be of good use in different parts of the process and by different actors in the planning process. Arguments were made about that it clearly describes the cycling network and includes technical requirements that could be used as guidelines. One traffic planner mentioned that having the cycling map digitally would be easier to work with. The same interviewee mentioned that this is being produced. Another traffic planner argued that there should exist more concrete examples of different solutions, in order to facilitate the work for the planning coordinators:

"Because there are more inexperienced [planning coordinators] arriving also. Then it is even more important to have something to look at. Then it is easier if you are a coordinator, then you can go and search and find what you need, in a *clear way. Maybe pictures, examples from reality"* (Traffic planner, Trafikkontoret)

The importance of the competence of the planning coordinators show that cycling is not fully integrated in the professional prerequisites of the planning coordinators. Analyzing this from a top-down approach, it can be argued that cycling better needs to be accounted for, and a prerequisite for planning coordinators. Seen from a bottom-up approach, a better cooperation is needed so that the planning coordinators more easily and naturally can use and integrate the documents available.

Within Trafikkontoret, the technical handbook was mentioned as a useful document for technical details in the planning process. Moreover, it was explained to continuously be updated with relevant information, e.g. the functional requirements presented in the cycling program.

A lack of personnel resources was argued as a barrier in the process of the local plans. Being able to get support from cycling experts was mentioned to be of importance. Moreover, a lack in detailed examples was brought up by a traffic planner. If there existed different examples showing how solutions in different situations could be made, the need for getting support from cycling experts would decrease. From a top-down perspective, it can be noted that there is, according to some interviewees, a lack of personnel resources (see 5.1.) and a clear structure in how solutions should be found. Officials explained that a more clear structure would help them in taking the right decisions.

Relating to the lack of personnel resources regarding cycling issues, as expressed by some officials, a general opinion was that Trafikkontoret should own the process in local plans. In that way, they would have better control of the traffic issue and better being able to control which personnel resources that would be needed and when they would be used. A manager expressed it as follows:

"I would more want that we operated each local plan project for project so that maybe, well, that each plan has its own budget and to that we can buy competence or operate it so that we have it. Because now it becomes, the processes are long to get [personnel] resources. Do they exist or not? Are they attached to other projects?" (Manager, Trafikkontoret)

Seen from a top-down approach, arguments during the interviews were made about there being too little personnel resources internally in terms of cycling experts to support planning coordinators. In addition, a lack of support was mentioned regarding documents that could help the officials with prioritizing between different transport modes and functions in the city, and with finding solutions without always being in need of support from a cycling expert.

Another barrier brought up in the discussions was how to measure the cycling flows during construction work. Since measuring stations are being moved during constructions, it is difficult to know how the flows are dispersed. No consistent measurements can therefore be made, which is seen as troublesome as the surveys therefore are not as reliable as they could be:

"As I have heard from my colleagues who works with it, [people working with] analysis and the ones who measures, it is very difficult to know when we are constructing that much. Because you might close off a place, then we cannot use

that measuring station. Then the cycling flow is dispersed, but we don't really know how" (Traffic engineer, Trafikkontoret)

Also, different methods have been applied for travel pattern surveys, leading to unreliable numbers (Trafikkontoret, 2017). The lack of proper and consistent measuring methods caused by constructions can be a barrier to knowing which measures that should be implemented, thus being a barrier to the continuous implementation process. The many constructions occurring in the city was seen as a potential barrier to cycling, but at the same time it was seen as a potential success factors as the construction work also might affect people driving cars to shift transport mode, which is furthermore a goal stated in the cycling program. For this, it is stated that the possibilities to ride a bicycle must be good. The cycling program describes the difficulties during construction times but also describes how the city should work with it. The cycling program further mentions that other paths, not being affected by constructions, can be improved in terms of mobility and comfort and that flows through paths being subject to construction projects can decrease.

Concerns about traffic regulations were that the regulations were old and not adapted to cycling. Attempts were made by some officials within Trafikkontoret to implement new, creative and experimental cycling measures that were not in line with the traffic regulation (*Trafikförordningen*). There are officials within Trafikkontoret that work towards finding new solutions and measures. These officials argue that existing laws regulated on a national level does not support cycling. In order to achieve a change, testing a new idea at one location and then evaluating this was deemed an effective strategy. According to these officials, whom have a high interest in cycling, this was a difficult process in which they encountered resistance both internally at Trafikkontoret but also from actors part of the *Trafiksamråd* (the consultation platform for traffic regulation, see 3.5.3.), a network of actors who work together in developing new local traffic regulations for the traffic system. An official from Trafikkontoret described it as follows:

"Partly we are free [to experiment with new infrastructure measures], but there is still traffic legislation and traffic regulation and then we also have our own traffic safety requirements which sets limitations, but within that you can do it. And we have tried testing measures that are not in line with the traffic regulation, but it has been very very difficult to get it approved, I would say almost impossible, unfortunately. But you have to wait a bit and then you can raise the question again" (Official on strategic level, Trafikkontoret)

This can further be related to the third factor presented by Sabatier & Mazmanian (1986) of having a legal structure to enhance compliance. Current traffic regulations are not favoring cycling. The citation above shows that, despite this, there exist possibilities to influence the current traffic regulation from below.

In contraposition to these bottom-up forces, opinions raising difficulties in the implementation process were. While still supporting new solutions, one traffic planner acknowledged the difficulties that can arise when implementing new solutions, costing money and creating mobility, traffic safety and financial challenges:

"Are we to implement cycling crossings, if it is not going to lead to a lot of accidents, then we need to remove thousands of places where it is already red [color of cycling passages] if this is to be clear, if this is to work in people's mind

at all. Eh, that costs money.. Then it becomes unclear. So I don't have anything against the crossing in itself but it gets a little, mm.. weird" (Traffic planner, Trafikkontoret)

These traffic regulations and the different opinions internally within Trafikkontoret and among the *Trafiksamråd* is a potential barrier to implementing new measures. On the other hand, new measures are experimented with from below. Seen with a bottom-up perspective, the *Trafiksamråd* is where the traffic regulations can be discussed and later possibly changed to benefit cycling.

In the detailed planning process, arguments were raised about the car benefiting from regulating laws concerning road width and that no such existing laws exist for cycling lanes but only guidelines, which thus could be a barrier for cycling. As enough space was mentioned as a barrier here, ensuring space to cars is easier as there is a law claiming that there should be enough space outside newly built buildings:

"We don't talk about cars but in practice we fix so the cars can come, always. We don't always fix for pedestrians and cyclists. So in practice, in practice you have, a law that says that you need to dock the house with 25 meters [...] But nowhere there exists something that says that you can come there by a cycling path. No, there exists no such requirements, except that we should prioritize, that is more, maybe visionary than we have requirements" (Planning coordinators, Trafikkontoret)

This law has to do with the accessibility of people with disabilities (BFS 2011:5 - ALM 2), ensuring parking near the building but also to ensure that larger vehicles have access. This law therefore ensures enough space for vehicles on the streets.

Despite the cars having more legal authority, the interviewees believed that the situation for cycling is improving. One positive aspect mentioned here was the new guidelines regarding parking and mobility (*mobilitet*) where focus is changed from cars to mobility (*mobilitet*), as mentioned in the document review (see 4.4.).

To sum up, there seems to exist a lack of measuring methods and competencies to be able to further improve the implementation process. Existing laws and regulations are still benefiting the car, but requirements for cycling, such as cycling parking, are increasing. Work is being done by the officials in the Cycling group where inspiration and new measures are found. Some officials with a high interest of cycling are working to test new measures in the city so that later, the new measures can be accepted and implemented.

The interviews have been useful in identifying both barriers and success factors for the process of implementing cycling policies in Gothenburg. Drawing on the city's strategic documents, the interviews have allowed to gain insights about how officials, managers, politicians, and a cycling activist work and perceive the implementation process of cycling policies. In the following chapter, Chapter 6, the interview results will further be discussed in relation to implementation theory, strategic documents, and literature.

6. Discussion

The chapter discusses the thesis and its results. The method and delimitations used are first analyzed, and recommendations for further studies are suggested. Thereafter, implementation theory is discussed using a top-down and bottom-up lens, and an integrated approach of the two orientations.

6.1. Discussion of method, delimitation, and recommendations for future studies

Many actors are in some way part of Gothenburg's transport system, but the study has limited the numbers of actors to officials from Trafikkontoret, Stadsbyggnadskontoret, politicians from the urban transport committee, and a member of an interest group to cycling. The limitation of interviewed actors in this thesis is local actors within the city, although regional and national actors have been brought up in the discussions. A recommendation for future studies would thus be to involve interviewees from entrepreneurial companies, consultancy firms, trade and industry, universities, other interest groups (e.g. for cars), the region of Västra Götaland, the local federation of Gothenburg GR, and Trafikverket. This would give a wider perspective on the implementation and the responsibility and cooperation between different actors. Analyzing local plans could also further contribute to understand what policies are implemented. A delimitation made was also to regard the new organizational structure of Trafikkontoret, which is coming into force during the summer of 2018. Further research is therefore suggested on how cycling measures are implemented thereafter.

The document analysis has been useful in order to understand the different goals that exist in the city. It has helped in understanding how cycling is perceived, the goals presented for cycling and conflicting goals. Moreover, it has been useful in understanding how the city and Trafikkontoret intends to implement the cycling program and the policies set by the politicians. Furthermore, it has helped understanding the implementation process from a top-down perspective and if there exist barriers or inconsistencies in this.

The method of snowball sampling has been applied in this study and the interviews. Interviewees have had the opportunity to recommend other interviewees. This has been helpful in finding persons with specific knowledge about certain issues. Other interviewees have been selected on the basis of implementation theory and chosen by the author of the thesis, to avoid biases and that a too narrow group of people are interviewed. Conducting semi-structure interviews have allowed other aspects and topics to be introduced than first intended.

By integrating the document analysis with interviews, the city's strategy towards finding the right measures have been compared to the interviews in order to understand the implementation process. This method has allowed the interviewees to be analyzed based on the documents they have available in their work. The strategic documents allow for a top-down analysis and by combining this with the interviews, top-down and bottom-up factors influencing the implementation process can be analyzed.

6.2. Discussion of the top-down and bottom-up approach

This thesis has focused on two of the main orientations of implementation theory; top-down and bottom-up. Below, the two approaches are discussed, based on the results from the document analysis and the interviews. The analysis of the top-down and bottom-up approaches results in determinants specific for the implementation process in Gothenburg. These determinants are presented in the end of 6.2.1. and in 6.2.2..

6.2.1. Top-down implementation

The top-down model used in this thesis is the one created by Sabatier & Mazmanian (1986) which presents six factors for perfect implementation:

1. Clear and consistent objectives. What is to be accomplished needs to be precisely formulated, ranked and communicated to implementing officials. Measures to implement must be clear, accurate, consistent and unambiguous.

From a top-down perspective, the goals are clearly stated in the cycling program, but a change in political rule could change the process of implementation (see factor 6 below). The goals for increasing sustainable transport modes and cycling are well-known by the interviewees, where the goal of increasing the number of cycling trips is the one that is the most discussed. The city's strategic documents work as guidelines for implementing officials. The goals are according to the interviewees clear and consistent and are related to sustainability aspects, i.e. environmental, social, and economic aspects. Relating to sustainability, the main focus is often on the benefits cycling brings to the environment. Health benefits are also brought up and a few also mentioned the socioeconomic benefits that follows.

Different committees have different goals which influences the officials below, who are the ones responsible to find solutions. The city council further has to prioritize between different areas in society, such as healthcare, education, housing, and infrastructure. Moreover, the goals are not consistent for all actors involved. Officials from Trafikkontoret argue that they have difficulties in knowing what to prioritize and when. Common strategies on how to combine all these transport modes is needed.

The national policy context was not mentioned per se, but one argument was made about Trafikverket having different goals for the state and its roads, influencing the traffic system and traffic flow in the city. It is possible to believe that the national policy context, which is focusing on prognosis-led planning, can affect the municipal implementation process and goals, which is focused on target-led planning. The existing national strategy for cycling containing strategies for increasing the role of cycling in the transport system of Sweden, released in 2017, was not mentioned. No effect targets are mentioned in the national strategy, which could influence the perception of cycling of the municipality of Gothenburg and its actors. Studying the implementation from a local perspective in Great Britain, Gaffron (2003) argues that having goals set by the state of increased cycling can be beneficial for the implementation process, increasing the awareness of local actors, and the political credibility. Moreover, when cycling policies meet doubt or opposition, local actors can refer to national goals (Gaffron, 2003).

2. Adequate causal theory. Establishment of the link between the problem and the solution. Understanding what caused and what can solve the problem.

Measures restricting car use was mentioned in the strategic documents, but also in the interviews as important for cycling. What can be noticed is that the largest increase of cyclists in Gothenburg since the goal was stated in 2011, occurred at the same time as the congestion tax was introduced (Trafikkontoret, 2017). Restricting car parking or car movements in the city is likely to induce demand for cycling. Political and public support needs in these cases to be created and maintained for allowing these measures to be implemented (Adam et.al, 2018), which can further be related to the fifth factor below of Sabatier & Mazmanian (1986).

There further seems to exist a contraposition between building new cycling paths and operating and maintaining the existing one. The interviewees mention different focal areas which can point to a lack of causality. Different arguments are used, where focus is either put on expanding and creating a coherent cycling network or maintaining cycling paths.

As has been shown by Aretun & Robertsson (2013) for the Swedish cities Malmö, Linköping, Örebro, and Västerås, the policy orientation is focused on the central parts of the city, as this is where the greatest increase of the number of cyclists is believed to occur. It is also in the inner city that the largest problems arise, as many different transport modes and functions need to be accounted for. Several transport modes are fighting for a limited amount of space, and creating the required mobility is more difficult than in the peripheral parts of the city.

There is an agreement among the interviewees that the city has physical barriers and that there are long distances to account for. A potential in replacing car trips with cycling trips is mentioned, in which the electric bicycle is regarded as part of the solution. Moreover, a large focus is put on creating a commuting cycling network, focusing on stringing together distant areas, to increase the competitiveness of the bicycle against the car. It can be mentioned that 42% of the trips in between two and five kilometers are made with a car, against 11% with a bicycle (Trafikkontoret, 2015), showing the importance of also focusing on the local network where trips can be transferred from cars to bicycles.

Cycling was by some interviewees argued to have developed more as transport mode with higher status than before. Important aspects were also to acknowledge that there are many different groups of people that ride a bike. Focusing on gender equality and getting more kids to cycle was raised as important focal areas, explaining that these measures would increase the level of cycling.

Knowing what effects implemented measures will have is not always easy, as described by officials. The benefits for behavioural measures are considered difficult to understand. On the contrary, there seems to exist a stronger link between problem and solution for infrastructure investments, in particular creating a coherent cycling network where the main focus is on the commuting cycling network. Earlier studies (Pucher et.al., 2010) have showed that it is difficult to know whether or not a certain measure will have the desired impact. Rather it can be argued that a set of different and combined measures will have larger effect. Moreover, being flexible is important to allow for new solutions to arise during the process (Smidfelt Rosqvist & Ljungberg, 2009). This is further discussed in 6.2.2..

3. **Implementation process legally structured to enhance compliance.** The implementation process should be structured in such a way that the probability of the officials to successfully implementing the measures is maximized. This includes sufficient resources and supportive decision rules.

There exist laws and regulations still favoring the car. This is partly due to the fact that the traffic system is in large built for cars. The car has for a long time in the city been the norm. Attempts are made to change some of the existing regulations, to favor the bicycle in the city, showing bottom-up tendencies from officials with a high interest for cycling, and from the public and interest groups. In order for the bicycle to be allocated more space in the city, the value of cycling must be emphasized. Scholten et.al (2018) discusses, based on the concept of urban spacewars from Bauman (1999), meaning that multiple functions and transport modes are to fit in a city, that problems can arise since the value and the determinants affecting it can

be different. For a long time, the economic value and thus the mobility of the car has been prioritized (Scholten et.al, 2018). For cycling, there exist methods on how to display the economic benefits. In Groeningen, the value of cycling is measured in urban planning processes with a method to analyze the consequences of implementing cycling measures. Moreover, benefits can also be shown with methods for showing the health benefits that cycling has (Boverket, 2018c).

The strategic documents that exist can, seen from a top-down perspective, be regarded as what Sabatier and Mazmanian (1986) calls a legally structured implementation process to enhance compliance. The strategic documents are not legally binding in themselves, but serves as guidelines and influences the way the officials work below. Financial resources are, for investment in cycling infrastructure measures, regarded as sufficient for Trafikkontoret.

The number and the quality of supporting documents were by some interviewees regarded as sufficient, while some meant that there is a need for more specific examples. This was argued by the interviewed traffic planners to support the planning coordinators if expert competence of cycling is lacking. In order for the planning support available and produced for cycling, it needs to be valued highly by all actors. Moreover, it needs to be included in a well-defined decision process (Smidfeldt & Ljungberg, 2009). As cycling can be neglected in local plans, legal support or consistent decision support for cycling could benefit cycling for not being neglected in the urban and traffic planning process.

4. **Committed and skillful implementing officials.** Sufficient education, expertise and willingness is needed to be able to administer the measures. Moreover, sufficient time, equipment and funds must exist.

Having the right knowledge is not a barrier at Trafikkontoret, rather it is a lack of personnel resources. The Cycling group helps the organization gather new information and knowledge by attending conferences and study visits. Cycling knowledge exist at Trafikkontoret which was deemed positive by the interviewees, but that a lot depends on a few people. If these officials are not available, it creates problems during local plans if cycling expertise is needed. How well cycling is accounted for further depends on the knowledge and level of interest of officials at Trafikkontoret.

Cycling measures are foremost driven by individual officials and the Cycling group. For specific solutions in for example local plans, traffic planners and planning coordinators work together to find project-specific solutions. The cycling program and its technical requirements are useful for officials to use, but the width of the cycling paths can be difficult to achieve in the central parts of the city where space is limited.

5. **Support of interest groups and sovereigns.** The continuous support of interest groups and political sovereigns is important throughout the implementation process.

Support generally exist for cycling internally at Trafikkontoret. What can be noted is that there exist a path-dependent approach towards the, argued by some, ambitious goals. This was identified by interviewees arguing that there are employees at Trafikkontoret that are basing their opinions on current modal shares. This can potentially be connected to a prognosis-based approach towards the future development of the different transport modes, instead of a target-led approach.

Political measures have been done in the city to regulate and limit the access of the car. Despite this, there still exists some political resistance to limit the mobility of the car despite that officials, based on their competence and knowledge, show that it is possible. For the interest groups, not only cycling groups were mentioned but also interest groups supporting cars which was meant to affect cycling in a negative way. Conflicts can further arise when there are discussions about different transport modes and how these should be prioritized, as well as conflicts between committees and administrations about what goals have top priority. This shows that support exists from politicians, but other goals such as housing can make it complicated to account for cycling in local plans.

Private housing companies are further part of the planning process. Some interviewees from Trafikkontoret mentioned the power that the private companies have in influencing the final result of some local plans. This could be that the private companies want as much space as possible in order to maximize housing, which could mean narrower cycling paths and a lack of cycling parking. The interviewees further argued that the city as whole, with all of its administrations, should have a united vision as to better deal with the power of private actors, which can be referred to negotiation planning, see 5.4.

6. Changes in socio-economic conditions that do not undermine political support or causal theory. New political, social or economic events should not undermine political support or causal theory.

Changing socioeconomic factors might have an influence. Interviews with politicians show that a change in political ruling might influence how cycling is implemented. Discrepancies can be found between different parties, which might affect the continuity of the policy orientation of Trafikkontoret, where the main difference between the parties is about to what extent car traffic should decrease or not. Restricting car use is an area of measure where continuous political and public support need to be continuous (Adam et.al, 2018). Considerations simultaneously have to be made to the fact that the interviews have been made during an election year (2018) and that this might influence the answers of the respondents.

The policy orientation of infrastructure measures is focused on the inner parts of the city, because this is where the highest potential exist of increasing the number of cyclists. Moreover, the cycling paths in the outer parts of the city were regarded as being of good standard. Cycling was also regarded as a transport mode that is easily accessible for many people, due to its low cost in comparison to the car. The state of the market was not mentioned but in the urban development plan, created by Stadsbyggnadskontoret, the importance of sticking to the city's strategies was deemed important, as to fulfill the goals of creating a close-knit city. It is possible to argue that this is also important for cycling.

6.2.2. Bottom-up implementation

Bottom-up implementation is described as actor interaction, experimentation, creativity, and knowledge exchange through different types of coalition and networks. Based on the documents and the interviews, these three factors have been identified as important determinants influencing the implementation process of cycling measures in Gothenburg.

• Communication and cooperation

The cooperation between different administrations exist foremost below, where officials from the different administrations working with local plans work together to find location-specific solutions. What can be noted from the policy formation process is that there could have been more cooperation during the process of producing the cycling program, in order to understand each other's viewpoints. The document has been out on remittance before finalized, but an interviewee argued that there should have been more involvement from other administrations, in order to understand each other's views and visions better. A success factor mentioned is that the authors of the cycling program are still working at Trafikkontoret. This is helpful for when questions about the program arises, and for continuing developing the program.

Communication and cooperation is important between the municipality and non-municipal actors. Sharing common goals and vision about the role of cycling is needed between the municipality and property developers for integrating cycling early on in local plans, and with Trafikverket to ensure that the cycling network is expanded, and that the functional requirements presented in the cycling program and the technical handbook are accounted for. An example brought up during the interviews show that there exist cooperation between different actors to find solutions to problems such as finding a location to extend the bicycle sharing system onto the island of Hisingen on the northern part of the river. Moreover, cooperation exist between the municipality and the region of Västra Götaland (VGR), the local federation of Gothenburg GR, research institutes, and cycling interest groups (see 3.5.1.).

Interaction between Trafikkontoret and the target group, i.e. cyclists, exist. The two groups can interact via mobile applications, for example. Another example is the action plan released to show what cycling measures Trafikkontoret is planning. Interaction was also shown to exist between politicians and the target group through discussions about cycling in Gothenburg. Moreover, there exist cycling forums on the internet, where people from the municipality, interest groups, and the target group discusses different topics about cycling in the city.

• Knowledge exchange

Internally, Trafikkontoret has a Cycling group which is part of cycling networks where cycling issues are discussed, and information shared. Further knowledge creation is done by continuous improvements of the cycling program, where implemented cycling measures are evaluated. Trafikkontoret also shares knowledge to other actors within the city, such as producing guidelines for cycling parking for planners and property owners.

Depending on which planner that will get a task, i.e. the knowledge and level of interest of the planner, cycling will be accounted for differently. Actors within Trafikkontoret seem to fight for their cause, i.e. for a specific mode of transport. This can cause conflicting goals in the planning process, regarding which transport mode that should be prioritized. For cycling, this can mean inconsistencies in the cycling network or that certain functional requirements presented in the cycling program are not implemented. Gaffron (2003) argue the effect that individuals have on the implementation process. This is in line with the results, which show that different personal goals exist for different actors within Trafikkontoret, which can influence the perception of cycling and the implementation process.

Cycling measures can also be differently accounted for based on if there is available personnel resources when measures are to be implemented in the local plans. Trafikkontoret does not own the urban planning process and therefore cannot plan when cycling competence is needed or not. Considering different organizational perspectives is important, in order to ensure that cycling is not neglected in any part of the urban and traffic planning process. Arguments have been made about Trafikkontoret being dependent on few people with high cycling knowledge. If these persons are not available when needed in local plans, cycling can be neglected or an insufficient solution than intended can be implemented. Due to this issue, a traffic engineer

stressed the importance of having more detailed examples of how to solve certain issues in local plans. This could be a tool for planning coordinators when personnel resources are lacking. Different interviewees value the existing documents differently, which mean that cycling is accounted for variously based on which official is working with the local plan, which can be related to the importance of the decision support being valued highly and part of a clear decision support, see the fourth factor in 6.2.1. above.

• Experimentation

There exist officials internally who are pushing for changed laws and regulations, as well as experimenting to find new solutions. Cycling speed areas and cycling crossings are examples of such experimentation. For cycling speed areas, it allows a reallocation of the space in the city, where cyclists and cars share the same space. For cycling crossings, it allows for the bicycle to have priority in traffic and for cars to give away. Trafiksamrådet is a platform where these changes can become reality. Individuals with a high interest for cycling drive this change, which is sometimes a necessity for trying new measures (Smidfeldt & Ljungberg, 2009).

Experimentation is dependent on other cities and non-municipal actors. Gathering inspirational examples of solutions is in Gothenburg a prerequisite for experimentation. The experimentation process can be restrained by individual actors opposing new solutions, thus testing and continuously working to gain acceptance for trying new measures is vital. The experimentation process can also be restrained by laws and regulations, which are not favoring the bicycle, see the third factor in 6.2.1..

6.2.3. Implementation from a bidirectional perspective

As previous studies have shown (Gaffron, 2003; Hill & Hupe, 2002:82), the results of this thesis presents a need for an integrated approach of the top-down and bottom-up approach. For Gothenburg, and much like Rothstein (1997) earlier have argued for Swedish municipalities, the city's cycling policies are generally implemented by politicians setting goals and letting officials be creative and finding the right measures based on their competence. Politicians can require investigations from the officials and officials can also propose their own ideas, to invite the politicians for discussion. Tendencies from both top-down and bottom-up implementation can be found. The use of these two approaches has allowed to explore and focus on aspects brought up by the literature.

The importance of organizational structure

The implementation process is largely affected by the organizational structure of the municipality. As presented in chapter 3.4., the city of Gothenburg is divided in different committees and administrations, meaning that each administration has its special focus and competence. The administration's goals derives from the goals set by the politicians for the city as a whole and thereafter for their administration. Drawing on the political goals set at the top, the administrations have their respective goals that follow. This was made clear during the interviews, where officials from the different administrations have their own responsibility areas. From below, these goals are handled and weighted against each other, to find project-specific solutions.

Integrating planning of infrastructure and the development of new housing is a barrier to implement cycling measures, which have been noted in earlier studies for Swedish cities (Aretun & Robertsson (2013) and Wennberg & Nordlund (2012)). The different committees in Gothenburg sets different goals for their respective organizations. The municipal operations are divided into separate administrations and committees; the urban transport committee and

Trafikkontoret, the building committee and Stadsbyggnadskontoret etc. By separating the different administrations, they also have, at least partly, separate goals and objectives. These differences on a strategic level further creates problems in the urban planning process where conflicting goals needs to be handled and accounted for. It can be noted that there are other Swedish cities such as Malmö, Linköping, and Örebro, that merges the different administrations into one, in order to achieve better cooperation. Aretun & Robertsson (2013) showed in their study that merging the different organizations into one is not a prerequisite to achieve better cooperation. In these three cities studied by Aretun & Robertsson (2013), there is a clear distinction between the different occupations and professional groups, meaning that actors stick to their competence areas and not broadening their perspective.

The organization of the city of Gothenburg with different committees and administrations for transport, housing, and environment can be compared to an earlier study performed by Koglin (2015). In the study conducted by Koglin, the city of Stockholm, which is also divided into different committees and administrations like Gothenburg, is compared to the city of Copenhagen, known to be a successful cycling city. On the contrary to Stockholm and Gothenburg, the urban and transport planning departments are organized under the Technical and Environmental Administration, and only having one political authority above them in the hierarchy. This allows urban and transport issues to be discussed together in a wider sense than in Stockholm (Koglin, 2015). Organization thus fosters communication and knowledge exchange between different professions and planners. Koglin (2015) further acknowledges that this is not the only factor influencing if a city is successful cycling city or not, but that it is one factor that can help improve the issue of integrating housing and transport issues. Further studies states the importance of not only focusing on what to implement when it comes to integrated land-use, transport (and environmental) policies, but also how to implement it, which includes focusing on organizational factors (Geerlings & Stead, 2003).

Organizational structure is therefore of importance for successfully implementing cycling measures. A clear organizational structure is needed from above, as presented by Sabatier & Mazmanian (1986), but the organizational structure must also allow knowledge exchange, experimentation, and dialogue and cooperation.

7. Conclusions

This thesis has led to a couple of insights. I will outline the most important policy implications for cycling policy implementation in Gothenburg. These implications are based on identified barriers and success factors.

Implementation theory discusses both the importance of what to implement and how to implement it. Considering what to implement, previous research argues the importance about having a holistic perspective when implementing cycling policies. Measures are needed on a system, structural, and behavioural level. The results of this thesis are in line with previous research. They show that cycling measures can be forgotten when integrating traffic and housing planning, i.e. on a system level. The focus is largely on the structural level, i.e. expanding the cycling network and improving mobility and traffic safety measures. On a behavioural level, the effect of measures are deemed difficult to assess. Arguments from the interviewees are raised about focus not being enough on these measures. Measures for restricting car use have been stated as important but not sufficient, in order to benefit the bicycle.

Enough personnel resources are necessary to ensure that Trafikkontoret's investment projects are implemented. A lack of internal resources exist at Trafikkontoret, but also a lack of external resources in terms of entrepreneurs conducting the work. For behavioural measures and operation and maintenance, financial resources are argued to be lacking. Implementing cycling measures is furthermore largely dependent on the limited space available in the city. A barrier is at times the resistance of reallocating space from the car to the bicycle. In order for the bicycle to be prioritized in terms of mobility in the city, it is of importance to find economic benefits for cycling.

It is agreed that the share of sustainable modes of transport, i.e. walking, cycling, and public transportation should increase in Gothenburg. It creates difficulties in the planning process when transport modes are to be prioritized. Building a coherent cycling network can be difficult to achieve as the mobility of pedestrians and public transportation also is of high priority. Planning support needs to be continuously updated in order to help planners prioritize. In practice, the car and public transportation plays a large role in the traffic planning process. Moreover, individuals fight for their specific transport mode, where public transportation seems to have the largest status due to its high modal share. The car and public transportation thus still have higher priority than the bicycle. Tendencies exist, as with the new parking requirements from 2018, of a shift from planning for specific transport modes to focusing on how people should move in the most effective way.

There is a need to find common strategies and visions between the city's different committees and administrations. It is important to illustrate and describe how cycling, already in an early process, can be part of the strategic city planning. Currently, the implementation is rather dependent on the knowledge, level of interest, and behaviour of individual local actors at Trafikkontoret. Finding common visions and strategies between the different committees and administrations would benefit cycling. Organizational aspects should be regarded. Illustrating what is meant by different solutions in the policy formation process can help administrations better understand each other regarding conflicts between creating an attractive and pleasant city for pedestrians, and increasing the mobility for cyclists. All actors within the city part of the planning process, i.e. municipal and non-municipal actors, need to share a common vision of why cycling is important. This way, cycling could be accounted for early on in the planning process. Moreover, continuous political will locally and a national target for cycling is suggested to increase the status of cycling in a local context.

Continuous experimentation with new measures should be supported. For example, trying to implement new measures on one location and thereafter evaluating the results. Trafiksamrådet is a platform for changing current traffic regulations, where different opinions and insights are shared about new solutions. This implies a continuous search for inspirational examples from other cities. Moreover, being able to adapt to the policies should continuously be supported. Evaluating implemented measures and adapting them to the city is a success factor. Staying open for new measures is thus beneficial in order to find new, innovative, and sustainable solutions. Continuous research and cooperation with research institutes, interest groups, and other cities is needed in order to successfully follow up measures and understand their effect.

The implementation process of cycling policies in Gothenburg can be described as a combination of top-down and bottom-up implementation. It contains both barriers and success factors. It is important to acknowledge the barriers, while at the same time being aware of the success factors.

References

Adam, L., Jones, T., & Brömmelstroet, M. t. (2018). Planning for cycling in the dispersed city: Establishing a hierarchy of effectiveness of municipal cycling policies. *Transportation*, , 1-25. doi:10.1007/s11116-018-9878-3

Aretun, Å., & Robertson, K. (2013). *Ökad cykling: Professionella utmaningar och hinder i den lokala transportplaneringen*. VTI report 781. Accessed the 2-02-2018. Available at: http://vti.diva-portal.org/smash/get/diva2:670672/FULLTEXT01.pdf

Banister, C. (1990). Planning for cycling. *Planning Practice and Research*, 5(1), 27-29. 10.1080/02697459008722763

Bauman, Z. (1999). Urban space wars: On destructive order and creative chaos. *Citizenship Studies*, *3*(2), 173-185. doi:10.1080/13621029908420708

Boverket. (2018a). *Kommunal fysisk planering*. Available at: https://www.boverket.se/sv/samhallsplanering/kommunal-planering/

Boverket (2018b). *Cykel*. Available at: https://www.boverket.se/sv/PBL-kunskapsbanken/planering/detaljplan/planbestammelser/anvandning-av-allman-plats/Cykel/

Boverket. (2018c). Lärande exempel på hur cykling har beaktats i samhällsplaneringen Exempelsamling. Report 2018:15.

Brundtland, G. H. (1987). Our common Future—Call for action. *Environmental Conservation*, 14(4), 291-294. doi:10.1017/S0376892900016805

Bryman, A. (2016). Social research methods (5.th ed.). Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Bryman, A., Becker, S., & Sempik, J. (2008). Quality criteria for quantitative, qualitative and mixed methods research: A view from social policy. *International Journal of Social Research Methodology*, *11*(4), 261-276. 10.1080/13645570701401644

Cykelfrämjandet. (2017). *Cykelfrämjandets kommunvelometer 2017*. Available at: https://cykelframjandet-

my.sharepoint.com/personal/rene_heunen_cykelframjandet_se/Documents/Delas%20med%2 0alla/CF%20Rikshemsida/Rapporter/Kommunvelometern/Cykelframjandets%20kommunvelo meter%202017.pdf?slrid=2639629e-e0a9-5000-ce89-349a083d5c9c

Cykelparkering (2018). *Cykelparkering*. Accessed 17-05-2018. Available at: http://goteborg.se/wps/portal/start/gator-vagar-och-torg/cykling-ochcykelvagar/cykelparkering/!ut/p/z1/hY7BCoJAGISfxuvv5m5dtsOSippIGR7CY1tFdSVdWuhp8-OQdHchvmGGeBQAR_rRydr06mx7hd_5ptL4SZHunMZ5nEY4b5MiiQZnkZe3D6B_Alxh9iCAnwrhmIvQ4EiYeu7wch9VYBUhqs_fc-GxuPSuBa3IQWmtz1cqs1Zpq3DjporSVSKdkLMgsHvzVaNRuoPkCYhuqZiRN7AUC0hSI!/ dz/d5/L2dBISEvZ0FBIS9nQSEh/
De Gruyter, C., Rose, G., & Currie, G. (2015). Enhancing the impact of travel plans for new residential developments: Insights from implementation theory. *Transport Policy*, *40*, 24-35. doi:10.1016/j.tranpol.2015.02.008

Ekblad, H., Svensson, Å., Koglin, T., Transport and Roads, Lunds universitet, Trafik och väg, & Lund University. (2016). *Bicycle planning – A literature review*

Emanuel, M. (2012). *Trafikslag på undantag 1930: Cykeltrafiken i stockholm 1930-1970*. Stockholmia förlag.

Fastighetskontoret. (2018). *Fastighetskontorets verksamheter*. Available at: http://goteborg.se/wps/portal/start/kommun-o-politik/kommunensorganisation/forvaltningar/forvaltningar/fastighetskontoret/varaverksamheter/fastighetskontoretsverksamheter/!ut/p/z1/hY5BC4IwHMU_jdf9_06nWzcpCiwqumi7hMaagjqZq0GfPjsGRe_2e L_HeyChBDlUj1ZXrjVD1c3-LJNLTDcY5nG45YdwjRlb7vPjiUW4Y1D8A-Qc4w9lCDnItu6Jv_YECaUs5ZQLwdOYi0Sk7_1sqCOuQVp1U1ZZcrfzrca5cVoEGKD3nmh jdKfIpAL81mjM5KD8AGHsy-dOFdkLLB4fRg!!/dz/d5/L2dBISEvZ0FBIS9nQSEh/

Fishman, E. (2016). Cycling as transport. *Transport Reviews*, *36*(1), 1-8. 10.1080/01441647.2015.1114271

För liv och rörelse (2018). *Handlingsplan, cykel 2018*. Accessed 17-05-2018. Available at: http://forlivochrorelse.se/wp-content/uploads/2018/03/Cykel%C3%A5ret-2018_FLOR.pdf

Gaffron, P. (2003). Implementing local cycling policies in Great Britain. In *Sustainable transport: Planning for walking and cycling in urban environments* (p. 525-538). Boca Raton, FL;Cambridge, England;: CRC Press.

Geerlings, H. & Stead, D. (2003), The integration of land use planning, transport and environment in European policy and research, *Transport policy*, 10:187-196.

Glachant, M. (2001). Implementing European Environmental Policy - *The impact of directives in the member states*. Cheltenham, UK; Northampton, USA: Edward Elgar.

Göteborgs Stad (2009a). Översiktsplan för Göteborg: Del 1 – Utgångspunkter och Strategier. Göteborg.

Göteborgs Stad (2009b). Översiktsplan för Göteborg: Del 2 – Användning av Mark- och Vattenområden. Göteborg.

Göteborgs Stad (2009c). Översiktsplan för Göteborg: Del 3 – Riksintressen, Miljö- och Riskfaktorer. Göteborg.

Göteborgs Stad (2009d). Översiktsplan för Göteborg: Konsekvensbeskrivning. Göteborg.

Göteborgs Stad (2018a). *Riktlinjer för mobilitet och parkering i Göteborgs Stad – Hantering av mobilitet- och parkeringsfrågor i detaljplan och bygglov*. Report Dnr 16-0469. Available at : http://goteborg.se/wps/wcm/connect/71cb268c-0391-4964-bb7b-e0f2a56fe073/Riktlinjer+mobilitet+och+parkering+20180326.pdf?MOD=AJPERES

Göteborgs Stad (2018b). *Handlingsplan cykel 2018*. Accessed the 17/4-2018. Available at: http://forlivochrorelse.se/wp-content/uploads/2018/03/Cykel%C3%A5ret-2018_FLOR.pdf

Göteborgs Stad (2018c). *Innovation och utveckling för framtidens smarta trafik I Göteborg*. Available at: http://goteborg.se/wps/portal/enhetssida/Innovation-och-utveckling-far-framtidens-mobilitet-i-

Gateborg/!ut/p/z1/04_Sj9CPykssy0xPLMnMz0vMAfIjo8ziTYzcDQy9TAy9LQw8zA0cTQN dfX1Nz11cvQ31w8EKAgxdHA1NgAoMPAzdDBwDXc38g1xNDAx8TPWjUPRbgKSNLb0 snJyAXB-YfgMU4GjgFGTkZGxg4O5vRJx-PAqiiHE_HgVRGM5Ddqh-QW4oEDgqAgDgcMIw/dz/d5/L2dBISEvZ0FBIS9nQSEh/

Göteborgs Stad (2018d). *Ansvar och organisation för kollektivtrafiken*. Available at: http://goteborg.se/wps/portal/start/buss-sparvagn-tag/ansvar-ochorganisation/!ut/p/z1/hY5NC4JAGIR_jdd9Xz9wtdt2sFJJA0HbS2hsq6Cu6NZCvz47BkVzG-YZZoBDBXysH52sdafGul_9mfuX3I5PwdZmmO3CCA9FkkfHJM2KvQflP4CvMf4QQ4iBd 81AzHUgSFzq-NSzqRdSGvgOfc-

zsXEDCXwWNzGLmdzn9VWr9bRsLLTQGEOkUrIXZBEWfmu0atFQfYAwDdUzFSV7A d6900M!/dz/d5/L2dBISEvZ0FBIS9nQSEh/

Göteborgsregionens Kommunalförbund. (2018). *Trafik och infrastruktur*. Available at: https://grkom.se/toppmenyn/dettajobbargrmed/miljoochsamhallsbyggnad/trafikochinfrastrukt ur.4.4fea3bce111092982468000613.html

Harms, L., Bertolini, L., & Brömmelstroet, M. T. (2016). Performance of municipal cycling policies in medium-sized cities in the netherlands since 2000. *Transport Reviews*, *36*(1), 134-162. 10.1080/01441647.2015.1059380

Hill, M. J., Hupe, P. L., & Ebook Central (e-book collection). (2002). *Implementing public policy: Governance in theory and practice*. Thousand Oaks, Calif;London;: Sage.

Hållbart resande väst. (2018). *Projekt*. Available at: http://www.vgregion.se/regional-utveckling/verksamhetsomraden/transportinfrastruktur/hallbart-resande-vast/projekt/

Ison, S., & Rye, T. (2003). Lessons from travel planning and road user charging for policymaking: Through imperfection to implementation. *Transport Policy*, *10*(3), 223-233. 10.1016/S0967-070X(03)00023-4

K2020. (2009). *Kollektivtrafikprogram för Göteborgsregionen – K2020, Framtidens kollektivtrafik i Göteborgsområdet*. Available at: http://www.grkom.se/download/18.548ab011121832a8c6880006573/K2020+Kollektivtrafikp rogram+antaget+20090403.pdf

Koglin, T., Institutionen för teknik och samhälle, Lunds universitet, Department of Technology and Society, & Lund University. (2015). Organisation does matter – planning for cycling in Stockholm and Copenhagen. *Transport Policy*, *39*, 55-62. 10.1016/j.tranpol.2015.02.003

Koll2035. (2018). *Målbild Koll2035 – Kollektivtrafikprogram för stomnätet i Göteborg, Mölndal och Partille*. Available at:

https://alfresco.vgregion.se/alfresco/service/vgr/storage/node/content/workspace/SpacesStore/ c926523d-d3f3-41fa-ade3bbbaa41a7a23/Malbild Koll2035 April2018UTSKRIFT.pdf?a=false&guest=true

Lafferty, W. (2004). *Governance for sustainable development - The challenge of adapting form to function*. Cheltenham, UK; Northampton, USA: Edward Elgar Publishin Limited.

Low, N., Gleeson, B., & Rush, E. (2005). A multivalent conception of path dependence: The case of transport planning in metropolitan Melbourne, Australia. *Environmental Sciences*, *2*(4), 391-408. 10.1080/15693430500405146

Lundin, P. (2008). Bilsamhället: Ideologi, expertis och regelskapande i efterkrigstidens Sverige.

Marzotto, T., Moshier Burnor, V. & Scott Bonham, G. (2000). *The Evolution of Public Policy* – *Cars and the Environment*. Colorado; London. Lynne Rienner Publishers, Inc.

Niska, A. (2006). *Cykelvägars drift- och underhållsstandard. Intervju med 13 cykelkommuner*. VTI report 558. Availabale at: https://www.diva-portal.org/smash/get/diva2:675295/FULLTEXT01.pdf

Nunen, J. A. E. E. van, Huijbregts, P., Rietveld, P., & SpringerLink (e-book collection). (2011). *Transitions towards sustainable mobility: New solutions and approaches for sustainable transport systems*. New York;Berlin: Springer.10.1007/978-3-642-21192-8

Oldenziel, R., Emanuel, M., de la Bruhèze, Adri Albert. & Veraart, F. (2016). *Cycling Cities: The European Experience*. Eindhoven, The Netherlands, Foundation for the History of Technology.

Park- och naturförvaltningen. (2018). Organisation och ledning i park- och naturförvaltningen. Accessed 20-05-2018. Available at: http://goteborg.se/wps/portal/start/kommun-o-politik/kommunensorganisation/forvaltningar/forvaltningar/park--och-naturforvaltningen/organisation-ochledning/!ut/p/z1/04_Sj9CPykssy0xPLMnMz0vMAfIjo8ziTYzcDQy9TAy93V0dzQ0cTZ2NT H39_I0dg830wwkpiAJKG-AAjgb6BbmhigAPtjSg/dz/d5/L2dBISEvZ0FBIS9nQSEh/

Peters, B.G, Pierre, J. (2012). *The SAGE Handbook of Public Administration, Second edition*. London, SAGE Publications Ltd.

Pucher, J., Dill, J., & Handy, S. (2010). Infrastructure, programs, and policies to increase bicycling: An international review. *Preventive Medicine*, *50*, S106-S125. 10.1016/j.ypmed.2009.07.028

Pucher, J. R., Buehler, R., & Ebook Central (e-book collection). (2012;2014;). *City cycling*. Cambridge, Mass: MIT Press.

Pülzl, H. & Treib, O. (2007). Implementing Public Policy. Fischer, F., Miller, G.J., Sidney, M.S. *Handbook of Public Policy Analysis – Theory, Politics, and Methods.* (pp. 89-107). Boca Raton, FL, USA. CRC Press.

Regeringskansliet. (2017). *Mål för transporter och infrastruktur*. Accessed 5-02-18-Available at: http://www.regeringen.se/regeringens-politik/transporter-och-infrastruktur/malfor-transporter-och-infrastruktur/

Ross, A., & Dovers, S. (2008). Making the harder yards: Environmental policy integration in Australia. *Australian Journal of Public Administration*, 67(3), 245-260. 10.1111/j.1467-8500.2008.00585.x

Rothstein, B. (1997), Demokrati, förvaltning och legitimitet, i Rothstein, B. (red.), *Politik som organisation: förvaltningspolitikens grundproblem*. Stockholm: SNS förlag.

Sagar, A. D., & van der Zwaan, B. (2006). Technological innovation in the energy sector: R&D, deployment, and learning-by-doing. *Energy Policy*, *34*(17), 2601-2608. 10.1016/j.enpol.2005.04.012

Scholten, C.L., Koglin, T., Hult, H. & Tengheden, N. (2018). *Cykelns plats i den kommunala planeringen - En fråga om status och hierarki*. K2 WORKING PAPERS 2018:5. Media-Tryck, Lunds universitet, Lund.

Smidfelt Rosqvist, L. & Ljungberg, C. (2009). Bättre införande av åtgärder för ett hållbart transportsystem - *Sammanfattande råd från tre års tvärvetenskaplig forskning om implementering*. Transport Mistra. Report version 0.3. Available at: https://www.trivector.se/infotek/single-view/baettre-infoerande-av-aatgaerder-foer-etthaallbart-transportsystem-transportmistra/

Smidfeldt Rosqvist, L. & Nordlund, J. (2011). *Inducerad trafikefterfrågan – hjälp att hantera fenomenet i planering av trafiksystemet*. Report 2011:01. Version 1.0.

Stadsbyggnadskontoret. (2014). *Strategi för utbyggnadsplanering*. SBK Dnr: 11/0477. Available at: https://goteborg.se/wps/wcm/connect/2b48a33f-df7f-4109-8f7e-6a188582c2cc/up_slutrapport_lag.pdf?MOD=AJPERES

Stadsbyggnadskontoret. (2018). *Stadsbyggnadskontorets verksamheter*. Available at: http://goteborg.se/wps/portal/start/kommun-o-politik/kommunensorganisation/forvaltningar/forvaltningar/stadsbyggnadskontoret/stadsbyggnadskontoretsverksamheter/!ut/p/z1/hY6xDoIwGISfhrX_T0Vo3aoxRDAyOIhdDJhaSICSUm3i04ujicbbLv dd7kBCCXKoHq2uXGuGqpv9WcaXiKYYZIGYp8VxjeJQbGmy8JiE8PpHyDnGH9IIGQg27on_toTJJQuE0YZ5yyJGI958t4XQ71gGqRVN2WVJXc732qcG 6dVgAF674k2RneKTCrAb43GTA7KDxDGvnzu1Um8ACPvaLg!/dz/d5/L2dBISEvZ0FBIS9 nQSEh/

Strömgren, A. (2007). Samordning, hyfs och reda. Stabilitet och förändring i svensk planpolitik 1945–2005. (Co-ordination, Manners and Order. Stability and Change in Swedish Planning Policy). Acta Universitatis Upsaliensis. Skrifter utgivna av Statsvetenskapliga föreningen i Uppsala 166. 275 pp. Uppsala. ISBN 978-91-554-6846-0.

Sveriges Riksdag (2018a). *Väglag (1971:948) – svensk författningssamling 1971:948*. Available at: https://www.riksdagen.se/sv/dokument-lagar/dokument/svensk-forfattningssamling/vaglag-1971948_sfs-1971-948

Sveriges Riksdag (2018b). *Anläggningslag (1973:1149) – svensk författningssamling 1973:1149*. Available at: https://www.riksdagen.se/sv/dokument-lagar/dokument/svensk-forfattningssamling/anlaggningslag-19731149_sfs-1973-1149

Te Brömmelstroet, M., & Bertolini, L. (2010). Integrating land use and transport knowledge in strategy-making. *Transportation*, *37*(1), 85-104. 10.1007/s11116-009-9221-0

Tolley, R. S., & Knovel (e-book collection). (2003). *Sustainable transport: Planning for walking and cycling in urban environments*. Cambridge, England;Boca Raton, FL;: CRC Press.

Teknisk handbok. (2018). Teknisk handbok. Available at: http://th.tkgbg.se/

Trafikkontoret. (2009). *Trafiksäkerhetsprogram 2010 - 2020*. Report nr: 2:2009. Issn 1103-1530. Accessed the 19-03-2018. Available at: http://www2.trafikkontoret.goteborg.se/resourcelibrary/TS-program2010-2020 21dec09.pdf

Trafikkontoret. (2013). *Trafikstrategi för Göteborg – Underlagsrapport: Historisk tillbakablick*. Report nr: 1:2:2013. Accessed the 7-02-2018. Available at: https://goteborg.se/wps/wcm/connect/c434580f-f7a4-4f76-8252-01150715f0f3/Historisk+tillbakablick.pdf?MOD=AJPERES

Trafikkontoret. (2015). *Cykelprogram för en nära storstad 2015-2025*. Trafikkontoret dnr 1495/11, ISSN 1103-1530. Accessed the 26-01-2018. Available at: https://goteborg.se/wps/wcm/connect/538134e2-844e-4e46-acc4-fe74a673cefb/Cykelprogram_antagen_web_FINAL.pdf?MOD=AJPERES

Trafikkontoret. (2016). Långsiktigt investeringsunderlag för 2016-2019 version 2017 samt 2020-2027. (Dnr: 3470/16). Available at:

http://www5.goteborg.se/prod/intraservice/namndhandlingar/samrumportal.nsf/93ec9160f537 fa30c12572aa004b6c1a/e24131c859006b35c12580820037b3b9/\$FILE/%C2%A7%20418.1% 20Tjansteutlatande%20Langsiktigt%20investeringsunderlag%202016%202019%20samt%20 2020%202027.pdf

Trafikkontoret. (2017). *Trafik- och resandeutveckling 2017*. (Dnr: 5726/17). Available at: http://www2.trafikkontoret.goteborg.se/resourcelibrary/Trafikochresandeutveckling2017.pdf

Trafikkontoret. (2018a). Organisation och ledning på trafikkontoret. Available at: http://goteborg.se/wps/portal/start/kommun-o-politik/kommunensorganisation/forvaltningar/trafikkontoret/organisation-ochledning/!ut/p/z1/04_Sj9CPykssy0xPLMnMz0vMAfIjo8ziTYzcDQy9TAy93V0dzQ0cTZ2NT H39_I19Xcz0wwkpiAJKG-AAjgb6BbmhigCFzir7/dz/d5/L2dBISEvZ0FBIS9nQSEh/

Trafikkontoret. (2018b). *Trafiknämndens uppdrag*. Available at: http://goteborg.se/wps/portal/start/kommun-o-politik/kommunensorganisation/forvaltningar/forvaltningar/trafikkontoret/politik/namndensuppdrag/!ut/p/z1/04_Sj9CPykssy0xPLMnMz0vMAfIjo8ziTYzcDQy9TAy93V0dzQ0cTZ2N TH39_I19g8z1wwkpiAJKG-AAjgb6BbmhigDrDi5z/dz/d5/L2dBISEvZ0FBIS9nQSEh/ Trafiksamrådet (2018). *Trafiksamrådet – syfte*. Available at: http://www.th.tkgbg.se/Portals/0/STARTFLIKEN/Program%20och%20policys/Trafiksamr% C3%A5det%20syfte%20och%20uppl%C3%A4gg_2017-01.pdf

Trafikverket. (2017). *Cykel i samhällsplaneringen*. Available at: https://www.trafikverket.se/for-dig-i-branschen/Planera-ochutreda/samhallsplanering/planera-for-transporter-i-samhallsplaneringen/Personresor/cykel-isamhallsplaneringen/

Trafikverket. (2018a). *Marieholmstunneln*. Accessed the 17-05-2018. Available at: https://www.trafikverket.se/nara-dig/Vastra-gotaland/projekt-i-vastra-gotalands-lan/Marieholmsforbindelsen/Marieholmstunneln/

Trafikverket (2018b). *Prognos för persontrafiken 2040 Trafikverkets Basprognoser 2018-04-01*. Version 1.1. Available at:

https://www.trafikverket.se/contentassets/7e1063efbcfd4b34a4591b0d4e00f855/2018/prognos _persontrafiken_2040_trafikverkets_basprognoser_180417.pdf

Transportstyrelsen (2018). *Trafikregler för dig som cyklar*. Available at: https://www.transportstyrelsen.se/sv/vagtrafik/Trafikregler/Cyklist-mopedist-motorcyklist/Trafikregler/

United Nations (2014). World's population increasingly urban with more than half living in urban areas. Accessed the 26-01-2018. Available at: https://www.un.org/development/desa/en/news/population/world-urbanization-prospects.html

Vision Älvstaden (2012). *Vision Älvstaden – Antagen av kommunfullmäktige 2012*. Available at: http://alvstaden.goteborg.se/wp-content/uploads/2012/12/vision_alvstaden_sv_web.pdf

Västra Götalandsregionen. (2014). *Regional plan för transportinfrastrukturen i Västra Götaland 2014-2025*. Available at:

https://alfresco.vgregion.se/alfresco/service/vgr/storage/node/content/workspace/SpacesStore/d516e433-410b-4d96-b15c-

c71e7764ae22/REGIONAL_PLAN_140611_vgr_webb.pdf?a=false&guest=true

Rehnström, Å. (2018, 23th February). Hisingen får styr och ställ-cyklar. *Vårt Göteborg*. Availabl at:

 $http://www.vartgoteborg.se/prod/sk/vargotnu.nsf/1/trafik, hisingen_far_styr_o_stallcyklar$

Watson, N. (2014). IWRM in england: Bridging the gap between top-down and bottom-up implementation. *International Journal of Water Resources Development*, *30*(3), 445-459. 10.1080/07900627.2014.899892

Wennberg, H., Dickinson, J., Nordlund, J. & Möller, M. (2010). *Planeringsprocessen i Sverige – resultat från fallstudier*. Report 2010:22, Version 1.0.

Wennberg, H. & Nordlund, J. (2011). *Hög prioritet för gång- och cykeltrafik i samhällsplaneringen – hinder och framgångsfaktorer*. Report 2011:94. Version 1.1.

Appendix A – Interview guide

This guide has been used for the 19 interviews held. The question have been adapted depending on the interviewee and the profession of the interviewee.

Introduction

The purpose of this thesis is to understand how cycling measures are implemented, and further to find barriers and success factors.

I will, before describing the theory used for this thesis, ask a few general questions:

- 1. What is your name and age?
- 2. For long have you worked at this organization/ committee/ interest group?
- 3. Can you describe your working tasks?
- 4. In which way are you affected by cycling issues in your daily work?
- 5. Which background do you have regarding cycling issues?
- 6. What possibilities do you see for Gothenburg as a cycling city? What strengths and weaknesses exist?

In my thesis I use an implementation theory with which there exist two main orientations; a top-down and a bottom-up approach.

The first approach we will discuss is the top-down approach. Top-down looks at how effective policies are implemented. It focuses on the implementation process being steered from the ones setting the goals, i.e. politicians. Thereafter, a bureaucratic control and a clear process should follow in order to successfully implement the measures.

The model I use is a model which describes six factors that are needed to successfully implement policies. We will discuss these six factors one by one.

Top-down implementation

- 1. The first factor mentions that the goals should be clear and consistent.
 - a. What do you think about the goals that are stated in the cycling program?
 - b. How clear are these goals? Are they measurable? Are they time-framed?
 - c. Are the goals connected to sustainable development? Are economic, social, and environmental goals included?
 - d. Is there a consensus about the goals horizontally, vertically, or between administrations?
 - e. Are the goals for cycling connected to other transport policy?
 - f. Are the goals for cycling connected to city planning?
 - g. Do you follow-up the goals?
 - h. What status does the goals for cycling have in comparison to other transport modes?
- 2. The second factor mentions that there should exist a clear link between the problem and the solution.
 - a. What problems do you see with cycling in Gothenburg?
 - b. What or what types of measures do you think are necessary to solve these problems (e.g. infrastructure, operation & maintenance, behavioral measures?

- c. What connection between local goals, local problems, and choice of measures exist?
- d. What status does the measures for cycling have in comparison to other transport modes?
- 3. The third factor describes that there should exist legal support to enhance compliance in the implementation process.
 - a. What support do you have access to for implementing measures (e.g. strategic or technical documents)?
 - b. What support is missing in your work that would have helped you better implement measures?
 - c. What legal requirements exist in your work that ensures that measures are implemented?
 - d. Is there enough financial support?
 - e. What status does cycling measures have in relation to other transport modes when it comes to financial measures?
- 4. The fourth factor describes that those implementing the measures should have enough competence.
 - a. Do you consider your organization to have the right competence to successfully implement cycling measures?
 - b. What education do you have and how has it helped you implement cycling measures?
- 5. The fifth factor mentions that there should exist support from sovereigns, such as politicians and managers, but also from interest groups.
 - a. What support from these actors exists for implementing cycling measures?
 - b. How are cycling measures prioritized in comparison to other transport modes?
- 6. The sixth and last factor mentions that no changes in socioeconomic conditions should undermine the implementation of policies.
 - a. How would the implementation of cycling measures be affected by a change in political ruling?
 - b. What role does the state of the market play?

Bottom-up implementation

We will now shift focus from the top-down to the bottom-up approach. This approach focuses on the cooperation on officials and how these interacts with each other with different actors to find new solutions. Moreover, it focuses on experimentation, creativity and knowledge exchange. This orientation also focuses more on implementation in its wider sense, i.e. the policy formation process and how/ if the implementation process is continuously developed.

- 1. Internal work
 - a. How does the routines/ working tasks look when implementing cycling measures?
 - b. How free and flexible are you to experiment with new solutions?
 - c. How do you work with following up the measures?
 - d. What specific problems/ difficulties arise when implementing cycling measures?

- e. How does the status of the working tasks look for cycling in comparison to other transport modes?
- 2. Actors and cooperation
 - a. How is the responsibility divided between you and other municipal administrations?
 - b. What cooperation exist between the different administrations?
 - c. What other actors are involved in the implementation process?
 - d. Which actor do you believe should be more involved in the process?
- 3. Policy implementation from a holistic perspective
 - a. What role has the formation process of the cycling program had?
 - b. What could had been done differently in this process? Was any actor missing?
 - c. How do you work with developing the cycling program?

Top-down vs. bottom-up

We have now discussed two different orientations of implementation theory; top-down and bottom-up. Which orientation do you consider describes the implementation process of cycling measures in Gothenburg?

Round-up

The purpose of this interview was to understand how cycling measures are implemented in Gothenburg, and what barriers and success factors that exist. Is there anything that you would like to add?